National Louis University Digital Commons@NLU

Dissertations

5-2021

Creating Appropriate Clinical Guidelines for The Bilingual Population with Acquired Brain Injuries

Sophia L. Pena

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.nl.edu/diss

Part of the Clinical Psychology Commons, Cognitive Psychology Commons, and the Other Psychology Commons

Recommended Citation

Pena, Sophia L., "Creating Appropriate Clinical Guidelines for The Bilingual Population with Acquired Brain Injuries" (2021). *Dissertations*. 574. https://digitalcommons.nl.edu/diss/574

This Dissertation - Public Access is brought to you for free and open access by Digital Commons@NLU. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons@NLU. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@nl.edu.

Creating Appropriate Clinical Guidelines for The Bilingual Population with Acquired Brain

Injuries

Sophia L. Peña, M.A.

Florida School of Professional Psychology at National Louis University

Elizabeth Lane, Ph.D. Chair

Eric Rosen, Ph.D. Member

A Clinical Research Project submitted to the Faculty of the Florida School of Professional Psychology at National Louis University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Psychology in Clinical Psychology.

> Tampa, Florida May 7, 2021

The Doctorate Program in Clinical Psychology Florida School of Professional Psychology at National Louis University

CERTIFICATE OF APPROVAL

Clinical Research Project

This is to certify that the Clinical Research Project of

Sophia L. Peña, M.A.

has been approved by the CRP Committee on May 7, 2021 as satisfactory for the CRP requirement for the Doctorate of Psychology degree with a major in Clinical Psychology

Examining Committee:

(lizabeth M. Lans, PhD

Fric L. Rosen, Ph.D.

Member: Eric Rosen, Ph.D.

Committee Chair: Elizabeth M. Lane, Ph.D.

Abstract

While there is a growing bilingual demographic in the United States, relatively little is known about treating this population should they experience a brain injury. This is a growing area of interest, as research has demonstrated that the acquisition of a second language promotes neuroplastic changes that then impact brain functioning pre- and post-brain-injury. Given bilingualism's cognitive complexity, clinicians are left with challenges on how best to tailor treatment for brain-injured bilingual populations. Therefore, the focus of this review was to provide clinical recommendations to clinicians performing assessments with bilingual individuals with acquired brain injuries. The goal was for the guidelines provided to aid in the augmentation of appropriate strategies for neurorehabilitation to maximize linguistic, cognitive, and communicative improvement, leading to social readaptation and a better quality of life.

DEDICATION

I would like to dedicate this work to my family, who never doubted my potential and provided countless moments of support. This paper symbolizes the hard work and tenacity my immigrant father has put in for me to have an opportunity to become a doctor. It is also a representation of my mother's commitment to being a homemaker so that I could take advantage of academic opportunities and arrive at the position I am in now. An absolute special dedication to my fiancé, who has been the most patient supporter of all. Thank you for believing in my potential and for not letting me give up.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my committee members, Dr. Elizabeth Lane and Dr. Eric Rosen, for their continual support throughout my graduate education and for their constructive feedback on this project. I would also like to thank my two mentors, Dr. John Dabrowski and Dr. John Dsurney, who have provided encouraging words and tremendous support while writing my paper. I cannot thank you enough for not letting me give up and believing in my potential to complete this project. I would also like to thank my friends, who have been the most extraordinary supporters throughout my writing process and who constantly verbalized that giving up is not an option. I cannot thank my friends enough for listening to every struggle and cheering every triumph. I could not have completed this project without the support of everyone mentioned.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstracti				
Dedicationii				
Acknowledgementsiii				
Table of Contents				
CHAPTER I: THE NEED FOR CULTURALLY APPROPRIATE TREATMENT FOR THE BILINGUAL POPULATION				
Linguistic Diversey in the United States				
Neuropsychology of Bilingualism				
Measuring Structural Changes in the Bilingual Brain				
The Process of Cognitive Neurorehabilitation				
Acquired Brain Injuries9				
Traumatic Brain Injury9				
Stroke				
Purpose of the Review				
Literature Review Procedure				
CHAPTER II: STRUCTURAL CHANGES IN BILINGUALS				
Language Network Model 13				
Gray Matter Volume/Density Studies				
Using Whole Brian Approach15				
Using ROI Based Approach				
Cortical Thickness Studies				
White Matter Studies				
The Universal Language Network				

The Bilingual Impact on The Universal Language Network	. 40
Phonological Processing Differences in Bilinguals	. 40
Lexical Sematic Processing in Bilinguals	. 41
Effects of Bilingualism on Attention Functioning Brian Regions	. 49
Effects of Bilingualism on Working Memory Functioning Brain Regions	. 50
Effects of Bilingualism on Memory Functioning Brain Regions	. 51
Effects of Bilingualism on Visuospatial Functioning Brain Regions	. 52
Effects of Bilingualism on Motor Functioning Brain Regions	. 54
Effects of Bilingualism on Sensory Functional Brain Regions	. 55
CHAPTER III: HOW DOES NEUROPSYCHOLOGICAL TEST PERFORMANCE DIFFER BILINGUAL INDIVIDUALS?	
Neuropsychological Performance on Language Tasks	. 60
Neuropsychological Performance on Executive Functioning Tasks	. 65
Neuropsychological Performance on Working Memory Tasks	. 68
Neuropsychological Performance on Visuospatial Tasks	. 69
Neuropsychological Performance on Memory Tasks	. 70
Neuropsychological Performance on Motor Tasks	. 72
Neuropsychological Performance on Sensory Tasks	. 73
CHAPTER IV: BILINGUALS COGNITIVE RECOVERY PATTERNS FOLLOWING AN ACQUIRED BRAIN INJURY	. 78
Bilingual Differences in Cognitive Outcome After Traumatic Brain Injury	. 78
Bilingual Differences in Neurocognitive Patterns Following a Stroke	. 82
Stroke Studies on the Severity of Recovery	. 82
Recovery of Translation Skills in Bilingual Aphasia	. 84
Implications for Cognitive Rehabilitation with Bilinguals	. 85

CHAPTER V: IMPLICATIONS FOR REHABILITATION: CLINICAL PEARLS FOR WORKING WITH BILINGUAL CLINICAL POPULATIONS	91	
Assessment of Language Use History	94	
Proper Evaluation of Deficits	94	
Modifications	94	
Cross-Linguistic Therapy	95	
Limitations and Future Directions	95	
REFERENCES		

CHAPTER I: THE NEED FOR CULTURALLY APPROPRIATE TREATMENT FOR THE BILINGUAL POPULATION

Although there is a growing prevalence of bilingual speakers and individuals with acquired brain injuries in the United States, relatively little is known about the impact bilingualism has on cognitive recovery following an acquired brain injury and the best clinical practices for neurorehabilitation. Therefore, understanding how the acquisition of a second language impacts cognitive functioning is a growing topic of interest. The brain has an extraordinary ability to reconfigure structurally and functionally in response to environmental, behavioral, and cognitive demands that result in differences in the utilization of brain regions (Sharma et al., 2013). This concept is known as neuroplasticity. Bilingualism is a specific experience that has been shown to produce neuroplastic anatomical changes (Crinion et al., 2006; Jasińska & Petitto, 2013; Li & Grant, 2016; Mechelli et al., 2004) that facilitate differences in cognitive performance pre- and post-brain-injury (Faroqi-Shah et al., 2018; González et al., 2019; Ratiu & Azuma, 2017). Given the anatomical differences promoted by learning multiple languages, clinicians are faced with challenges on how best to provide the most appropriate treatment for bilingual clinical populations, particularly following an acquired brain injury. To treat clinical populations best, clinicians rely on their general understanding of structural and functional processes of the brain in normal and cognitively compromised populations while incorporating culturally appropriate research to tailor treatment to the individual (Johnson-Greene, 2018). Early intervention is essential following an acquired brain injury, as the literature has demonstrated that early intervention significantly improves outcomes compared to intervention implemented later (León-Carrión et al., 2013). The goal of this review was to begin the process of creating clinical guidelines that could be referenced when working

with bilinguals with acquired brain injuries. The development of clinical guidelines can aid in the augmentation of appropriate strategies for neurorehabilitation to maximize linguistic, cognitive, and communicative improvement, leading to better social readaptation and a better quality of life.

Linguistic Diversey in the United States

Recent census data in the United States provided support for the growing bilingual demographic. More specifically, the U.S. census data reported that approximately 42.1% of the U.S. population is part of a racial/ethnic minority group (U.S. Census Bureau, 2019), and the ratio is predicted to continue to grow. The Census Bureau has estimated that in 2012, 50.4% of children under the age of 1 in the United States belonged to racial and ethnic minority groups (U.S. Census Bureau, 2012). The increase of racial and ethnic minority groups has also contributed to the growth of linguistic diversity ("Language use and English-speaking ability," 2003).

Among the linguistically diverse groups in the United States are bilinguals ("Language use and English-speaking ability," 2003). However, while the bilingual demographic in the United States is rapidly increasing, there is no uniform definition for bilingualism in the literature (Costa & Sebastián-Gallés, 2014; Mindt et al., 2008). Early definitions have either been restrictive, requiring the mastery of two languages or more flexible, considering bilingualism as an experience of alternating the use of two languages irrespective of proficiency (Bloomfield, 1935). While later definitions have begun to incorporate different levels of competency or proficiency when defining bilingualism. Some of the more common levels of bilingualism that have been identified and incorporated into the more recent definition of bilingualism include language proficiency (high or low proficiency), language competence (balanced or unbalanced),

age of acquisition (early or late), the order in which languages are acquired (simultaneous or sequentially), and the context of the acquisition of languages (natural setting or a formal or instructed setting).

All of the above-mentioned levels of the bilingual experiences have made bilingualism a complex phenomenon, as the various factors have also been demonstrated to impact cognitive functioning in the bilingual brain to various degrees. Ultimately, given the vast diversity among bilinguals, researchers will need to explain all the different levels of bilingualism to understand its cognitive impact better. However, covering all bilingual groups is beyond the scope of this literature review; therefore, this review includes bilingual studies that categorize bilingualism in the more commonly observed factors: language proficiency (high or low proficiency), language competence (balanced or unbalanced), age of acquisition (early or late), the order in which languages are acquired (simultaneous or sequentially), and the context of the acquisition of languages (natural setting or a formal or instructed setting.

Neuropsychology of Bilingualism

The growing bilingual demographic in the United States has also led to a growing interest within the neuropsychology field, as research has demonstrated evidence of anatomical (Bialystok et al., 2010; Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008; Crinion et al., 2006; Jasińska & Petitto, 2013; Li & Grant, 2016; Mechelli et al., 2004), and functional (Berken et al., 2016) brain changes that influence cognitive performance (Blom et al., 2014; Gollan et al., 2005, 2007; Portocarrero et al., 2007; Rosselli et al., 2000) pre- (Blom et al., 2014; Gollan et al., 2005, 2007; Portocarrero et al., 2007; Rosselli et al., 2000) and post- (Faroqi-Shah et al., 2018; González et al., 2019; Ratiu & Azuma, 2017) brain injury in children (Sowell et al., 2001), adults, and older adults (Grady et al., 2015). The anatomical and functional changes have been labeled neuroplasticity. Neuroplasticity

gives context for examining how bilingualism affects cognitive abilities and how experience modifies brain structure and brain function (Bialystok et al., 2012). Neuroplasticity, also known as brain plasticity or neural plasticity, is the brain's ability to adapt in response to changes in the environment or damage to the brain tissue (Sharma et al., 2013) by altering structural or functional aspects of the brain. (Sharma et al., 2013). Structural neuroplasticity refers to the brain's ability to change the internal structure or gray and white matter as well as cortical thickness and surface area, resulting in structural connectivity (Sharma et al., 2013). Functional neuroplasticity refers to the brain's ability to alter the functional properties of neurons resulting in permanent changes in synapses (Sharma et al., 2013).

Measuring Structural Changes in the Bilingual Brain

Neuroimaging techniques have played a pivotal role in investigating the integrity of brain structures, interconnections, development, and pathology (Smith et al., 2004) and are becoming important tools for rehabilitation research (Crosson et al., 2010). Neuroimaging techniques provide researchers and clinicians the ability to determine the effects of brain injury or disease on cognition and monitor how rehabilitation changes brain systems (Crosson et al., 2010). There are a number of noninvasive neuroimaging techniques utilized throughout the world today that allow clinicians and researchers to diagnose, interpret, and treat individuals. The techniques mentioned in this literature review include computerized tomography scan (CT), positron emission tomography (PET), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), diffusion tensor imaging tractography, voxel-based morphometry (VBM), functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI), and functional near-infrared spectroscopy (fNIRS), all of which will be discussed briefly in this section for reference.

A CT scan of the brain is a noninvasive diagnostic imaging procedure using special x-ray measurements to provide horizontal or axial images (often called slices) of the brain. Brain CT scans can provide more detailed information about brain tissue and brain structures than standard x-rays of the head, thus providing more detail related to injures and/or diseases of the brain. They can show the soft tissues, blood vessels, and bones in various parts of the body. Brain CT scans can be performed with or without contrast. In some cases, a contrast dye is used to help the radiologist interpret the images. This contrast dye may be injected into the bloodstream, ingested through the gastrointestinal tract, or placed into the spinal canal. CT scans provide more detailed images than traditional radiographs (x-rays).

A brain PET scan is an imaging test that shows how the brain is functioning by using a radioactive substance called a tracer (radioactive material) to detect disease or injury in the brain. The tracer is given through a vein (intravenous) or breathed in as a gas. The tracers attach to compounds such as glucose, which is the principal fuel of the brain. Areas that are more active utilize glucose at a higher rate than inactive areas. The PET scanner detects signals from the tracer, and a computer creates 3-D images from the data for interpretation. Therefore, a PET scan allows clinicians to detect any abnormalities or differences in brain function, as it provides information such as the size, shape, and function of the brain.

MRI is a neuroimaging technique that produces high-quality images of the internal structure and function of the brain by utilizing magnetic fields and radio waves to detect proton signals from water molecules (Symms et al., 2004). An MRI provides structural information in the form of neural volume measured by the total brain volume, gray matter, and white matter volume, as well as cortical thickness and surface area (Mills & Tamnes, 2014). An MRI is typically divided into structural MRI or fMRI (Sowell et al., 2001). The core of almost every

MRI protocol includes T1- and T2-weighted sequences that identify differences and/or abnormalities in brain anatomy by utilizing signal imaging (Fischl & Dale, 2000; Symms et al., 2004; Whitwell, 2009). Fluid attenuated inversion recovery is a more recent scan described as an enhancement or replacement for T2-weighed sequencing (Symms et al., 2004).

fMRI is a series of MRI scans measuring brain function via a computer's combination of multiple images taken less than a second apart (Chen & Li, 2012). fMRI measures brain activity of blood flow by detecting blood-oxygenation-level-dependent (BOLD) signal change due to the hemodynamic and metabolic sequence of neuronal responses. This technique relies on the fact that cerebral blood flow and neuronal activity are coupled. When an area of the brain is in use, blood flow to that region increases (Chen & Li, 2012). During an fMRI, patients are asked to perform a certain activity to help map the functional areas of the brain. In addition to detecting BOLD responses from activity due to task/stimuli, fMRI can also measure resting state or a taskless state referred to as resting-state fMRI. Resting-state fMRI is used in brain mapping to evaluate regional interactions in a resting or task-negative state when an explicit task is not performed. A number of resting-state conditions are observed in the brain, one of which is the default mode network. Resting-state conditions are observed through changes in blood flow in the brain, which creates what is referred to as a BOLD signal. The resting-state approach is useful for exploring the brain's functional organization and examining if it is altered in neurological or mental disorders (Li et al., 2018).

fNIRS is a functional neuroimaging technology that monitors changes in blood oxygenation and blood volume in the prefrontal cortex. This is performed by attaching a sensor to the subject's forehead and measuring changes in the blood flow or its oxygenation levels of the brain before, during, and after a task (Herold et al., 2018)

Diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) tractography is an MRI technique measuring the rate at which water molecules travel along white matter tracts in the brain to delineate the axonal organization of the brain. The degree of anisotropic water diffusion constrained by atoms (i.e., fractional anisotropy, FA) is measured to provide a measurement of white matter integrity in the brain. FA gives information about the shape of the diffusion tensor at each voxel and describes the degree of anisotropy by recording the differences between isotropic (circular in shape; FA = 0) and anisotropic diffusion (linear or elongated in shape; FA = 1; Mori & Zhang, 2006), with higher FA indicating better integrity (Luk et al., 2011). FA can also be utilized to obtain a mean estimate of diffusivity (MD) that measures the overall magnitude of diffusion (water in a fluid-filled ventricle would have high MD whereas that in bone would have low MD), an estimate of diffusivity parallel to white matter tracts (axial diffusivity, AD) or perpendicular to white matter tracts (radial diffusivity, RD; Beaulieu, 2009).

VBM is an MRI technique detecting focal differences in brain anatomy using a statistical approach to parametric mapping. Most commonly, VBM examines gray matter concentrations in the brain at the voxel level (Ashburner & Friston, 2000; Kurth et al., 2015). While its most common use is to measure gray matter, it can also be used to examine white matter. VBM comprises three preprocessing steps: (1) tissue classification, (2) spatial normalization, and (3) spatial smoothing, followed by the actual statistical analysis (Kurth et al., 2015). The statistical analysis is used to identify differences in brain anatomy between groups of subjects, which in turn, can be used to infer the presence of atrophy or, less common, tissue expansion in subjects with disease. VBM typically uses T1-weighted volumetric MRI scans and performs statistical tests across all voxels in the image to identify volume differences between groups (Whitwell, 2009).

Advances in neuroimaging have changed the way that clinicians monitor brain function, dysfunction, and rehabilitation. Neuroimaging techniques are valuable tools utilized in combination with a neuropsychological assessment that facilitate the treatment process following an acquired brain injury. The standard rehabilitation program worldwide for patients with acquired brain injury is called cognitive rehabilitation.

The Process of Cognitive Neurorehabilitation

Cognitive neurorehabilitation has been defined as "a systematic functionally oriented service of therapeutic activities based on assessment and understanding the patient's brain behavioral deficits" (Cicerone et al., 2000, p. 1596). The primary objective of cognitive rehabilitation is to maximize functional recovery and independence, reinstate employment, achieve functional productivity, and improve overall quality of life (Messinis et al., 2019). For rehabilitation specialists to be most effective, they rely on evidence from the initial part of cognitive rehabilitation, including a neuropsychological assessment. The neuropsychological assessment serves several purposes. To begin, neuropsychological assessments define areas of cognitive function and areas in need of treatment, as the data collected from the assessment allow clinicians to make inferences about the nature and extent of the personal cognitive dysfunction (Casaletto & Heaton, 2017). Awareness of a person's cognitive strengths and weaknesses provides a means of targeting the cognitive domains that require remediation and capitalizing on the person's residual cognitive ability to facilitate treatment. In addition, neuropsychological assessments provide a means for evaluating the effectiveness of treatment (Casaletto & Heaton, 2017). Neuropsychological assessments are an essential process to neurorehabilitation, as the sequela of an acquired brain injury predicts rehabilitation outcomes (Whyte et al., 2011), and

early intervention after an acquired brain injury has shown to significantly improve outcomes compared to intervention implemented later (León-Carrión et al., 2013).

Acquired Brain Injuries

An acquired brain injury has been defined as brain damage occurring after birth from traumatic or non-traumatic causes that is unrelated to congenital diseases or neurodegenerative disorders (Spreij et al., 2014). Two of the leading acquired brain injuries are traumatic brain injury (TBI) and stroke. Given that TBI and stroke are two of the most prevalent acquired brain injuries, these two are the focus of this paper when discussing the cognitive impact in bilinguals following injury to the brain.

Traumatic Brain Injury

TBI has been defined as a non-degenerative, non-congenital disruption to the brain from an external physical force leading to permanent or temporary cognitive impairment, physical and psychological functions, with an associated diminished or altered state of consciousness (Silver et al., 2009; Timmons, 2012). Statistically, TBI represents the greatest contributor to death and disability globally among all trauma-related injuries (Rubiano et al., 2015).

A TBI can be categorized into three distinct levels of severity, with the severity of damage to the brain predicting recovery trajectory. Several measures are utilized to assess the level of severity (Brasure et al., 2012). Such measures include structural imaging, assessing duration of loss of consciousness, altered consciousness, and/or post-traumatic amnesia, the Glasgow Coma Scale (GCS) score, and the Abbreviated Injury Severity Scale Score. The GCS is the most widely used scale to determine severity (Brasure et al., 2012). Symptoms of a TBI vary from mild and moderate to severe, depending on the extent of damage to the brain. A mild level of severity entails normal structural neuroimaging results, a brief or no loss of consciousness (0-

30 minutes), there may be an alteration of consciousness/mental state (AOC) up to 24 hours, post-traumatic amnesia (PTA) can be present for up to a day (0-1 day) and the scores on the GCS range from 13-15. A moderate level of severity demonstrates normal or abnormal neuroimaging results, a loss of consciousness greater than 30 minutes but less than 24 hours, an alteration of consciousness greater than 24 hours, PTA is present for higher than a day but less than seven days and scores on the GCS range from 9-12. A severe level of severity demonstrates normal or abnormal results, a loss of consciousness greater than 24 hours, PTA is present for higher than a day but less than seven days and scores on the GCS range from 9-12. A severe level of severity demonstrates normal or abnormal results, a loss of consciousness greater than 24 hours, an alternation of consciousness/mental states (AOC) greater than 24 hours, PTA is present for more than seven days, and scores on the GCS are less than 9 (Brasure et al., 2012).

From a neuropsychological functioning standpoint, a mild to moderate TBI impairs memory, attention, processing speed, and executive functioning. Moderate to severe TBIs also demonstrate deficits in memory, attention, processing speed, and executive functioning with additional dysfunctions in communication, visuospatial processing, intellectual ability, and awareness (Rabinowitz & Levin, 2014).

Stroke

A stroke results from a blockage of blood supply to the brain or when a blood vessel in the brain bursts ("About stroke," 2020). Statistically, stroke is considered the second most common cause of death and adult disability worldwide (Katan & Luft, 2018). Implementing rehabilitation following a stroke demonstrates a significant impact on reducing stroke-related morbidity and improving outcomes. The most widely used and validated stroke scale is the National Institutions of Health Stroke Scale. Scores on the National Institutes of Health Stroke Scale range from 0-42. A score of 0 indicates no stroke symptoms, 1-4 suggests a minor stroke,

5-15 suggests a moderate stroke, 16-20 suggests a moderate to severe stroke, and 21-42 suggests a severe stroke (Al-Qazzaz et al., 2014).

From a neuropsychological functioning standpoint, cognitive impairment and memory loss are common after a stroke. Stroke impairs cognitive domains such as attention, memory, language, and orientation. With the most deficits in attention, executive functions and memory (Al-Qazzaz et al., 2014).

Purpose of the Review

As briefly discussed in the earlier sections, acquiring a second language poses more complexity to cognitive functioning. While there have been numerous studies conducted on the cognitive impact of stroke and TBI, few studies focus on the bilingual population with acquired brain injuries making it difficult to adequality and appropriately treat bilinguals. The purpose of this review is to explore the literature for the structural, functional, and neuropsychological performance differences to aid in providing clinicians a point of reference when working with bilinguals who have sustained an acquired brain injury. This review further explores the literature for specific cognitive differences in bilinguals following a stroke or TBI and identifies variables that may facilitate cognitive differences. Last, this review provides clinical pearls for reference specifically tailored to the bilingual population.

Literature Review Procedure

To conduct the literature review, various databases were utilized to locate peer-reviewed scientific articles that discuss studies with bilingual individuals at various levels of bilingual experiences pre- and post-brain-injury. Articles discussing the structural, functional, cognitive, and neuropsychological performance of bilinguals are incorporated with the inclusion of various age groups (i.e., children, adults, and older adult bilinguals), and a diversity of language

experiences, which include: language proficiency (high or low proficiency), language competence (balanced or unbalanced), age of acquisition (early or late), order of languages acquired (simultaneous or sequentially) and the context of the acquisition of languages (natural setting or a formal or instructed setting). Discussing all acquired brain injures is beyond the scope of this literature review, and, as such, only two of the most prevalent acquired brain injuries (i.e., TBI and stroke) are included in this review. Based on the findings of this review, recommendations for assessing deficits and treating bilingual patients are provided.

CHAPTER II: STRUCTURAL CHANGES IN BILINGUALS

Understanding differences in the brain's integrity in a population that is rapidly growing but is not that well understood allows clinicians to be better equipped in predicting outcomes and facilitating greater recovery rates. Studies on bilingual populations reveal unique variations in the brain's integrity that differ from monolingual individuals (Bialystok et al., 2012; Costa & Sebastián-Gallés, 2014), suggesting effects of brain plasticity. Mechelli et al. (2004) are credited as the first to identify and report significant brain structure variations in bilinguals compared to monolinguals, with more recent studies demonstrating greater volume/and or density in the bilingual brain relative to monolinguals (Li et al., 2014). Given evidence to suggest that the acquisition of a second language influences the brain's integrity and the importance of gray matter and white matter integrity and brain volume in overall cognitive functioning, it is beneficial for clinicians to better understand bilingual brain differences.

Therefore, the objective of this chapter is to highlight the unique structural differences among bilinguals compared to monolinguals. To more easily identify structural differences, this chapter begins by providing a brief general overview of the traditional cortical brain regions involved in language processing. This is followed by discussing studies that have demonstrated structural differences among bilingual individuals by utilizing the various imaging techniques discussed in the introductory chapter.

Language Network Model

Our understanding of which brain regions account for different parts of language is far from complete. There is still a lot of research being conducted on this topic; however, due to the introduction of contemporary neuroimaging techniques, there has been significant advancement and understanding of language processing (Ardila et al., 2016). Research on the brain

organization of language has shed light on associated networks or circuits rather than specific brain areas involved in language processing (Ardila et al., 2016).

The classical model of the neural basis of language consists of Broca's area (the motor speech center), Wernicke's area (the sensory speech center) and the arcuate fasciculus (a bundle of nerve fibers connecting the above two cortical areas; Ardila et al., 2016; Fujii et al., 2016). Research on language functioning has further grown to include a larger and more complex language model that includes frontal (inferior frontal gyrus), temporal (superior temporal gyrus and the middle temporal gyrus), and parietal (inferior and superior parietal lobe) language areas (Ardila et al., 2016; Fujii et al., 2016). Broca's area consists of the pars triangularis and opercularis of the inferior frontal gyrus, corresponding to Brodmann area 45 and 44, respectively. Wernicke's area is the cortical area of the posterior portion of the superior temporal gyrus and a part of the supramarginal gyrus, corresponding to Brodmann area 22 (Ardila et al., 2016; Fujii et al., 2016).

Language processing is comprised of two major pathways, the dorsal stream and the ventral stream. The dorsal stream is supported primarily by the superior longitudinal fasciculus and the arcuate fasciculus, which are associated with phonological processing. The ventral stream is primarily supported by the inferior frontal-occipital fasciculus and is associated with semantic processing (Ardila et al., 2016; Fujii et al., 2016).

While research supports a universal language pathway, studies with bilingual individuals have revealed differences in language and non-language processes. The remaining sections of this chapter focus on highlighting studies that have demonstrated structural differences in language and non-language brain regions in bilingual individuals. Studies on gray/white matter and cortical thickness, and brain volume with bilingual individuals are essential in understanding

the impact learning a second language has on brain development and progression throughout the lifespan. Therefore, bilingual studies covered in this chapter include those that found gray and white matter differences and changes in brain volume and cortical thickness.

Gray Matter Volume/Density Studies

Using Whole Brian Approach

Mechelli et al. (2004) compared 25 early English-Italian bilinguals who started to learn their second language (L2) before the age of 5 (mean < 5 years), 33 late bilinguals who started to learn L2 between 10 and 15 years old (mean age 10-15 years), and 25 English monolinguals who had little or no exposure to a second language. Procedures utilized included the VBM analysis of the gray matter density using the statistic parameter mapping software package. Bilinguals demonstrated significantly higher gray mater density in the left inferior parietal cortex relative to monolinguals (z-score = 7.1; p < 0.05, corrected for multiple comparisons across the whole brain), with greater effects for early bilinguals in the left hemisphere (z-score = 3.5; p < 0.001uncorrected) compared to monolinguals (Mechelli et al., 2004). While increased gray matter density was demonstrated in the inferior parietal cortex for both early and late bilinguals, the effect was greater in the left (z-score = 3.5; p < 0.001, uncorrected) and right (z-score = 3.5; p < 0.001, uncorrected) 0.001, uncorrected) hemispheres in early bilinguals and in higher proficient (z-score = 4.1; p < 10.05, corrected after 10mm small volume correction) bilinguals (Mechelli et al., 2004). Researchers have suggested the left inferior parietal lobe is an important area for phonological working memory, lexical learning, and semantic integration. In summary, increased gray matter in the left inferior parietal lobe may, therefore, be related to processing larger vocabulary in the bilingual individual (Mechelli et al., 2004).

Pliatsikas et al. (2013) investigated whether speaking a second language affects the brain's structure while focusing on the areas that have been proposed to be related to the processing of grammatical rules in a second language, such as the cerebellum. Two groups were compared: 17 Greek-English bilinguals (mean age = 27.5 years; range = 99-37 years, mean L2 age of acquisition = 7.7) and 22 English monolinguals (mean age = 24.5 years; range = 20-38years). To track changes in brain structure, a between-group whole brain, voxel-by-voxel comparison of the gray matter volume using the FRMB Software Library VBM protocol was conducted. Results revealed that early acquisition of a second language demonstrates increased gray matter density in the cerebellum bilaterally (p < 0.001), a structure that has been related to the processing of grammatical rules and procedural memory (Pliatsikas et al., 2013). Given that the cerebellum has been suggested to play a role in processing grammatical rules in L2, this study also investigated whether increased GM volume would reflect efficient linguistic rule application in L2 learners. Gray matter volume was calculated from the cerebellar cluster from the VBM analysis and Pearson's corrections between participants' cerebellar GM volume and their reaction times in a task tapping grammatical processing task. Results revealed a significant negative correlation between GM volume and reaction times in L2 learners (r = -0.60, p =0.014). In summary, the results from this study suggested that early L2 acquisition increases the gray matter volume in the cerebellum, which promotes more efficient processing of grammatical rules in the second language (Pliatsikas et al., 2013).

Olulade et al. (2016) compared 15 young-adult simultaneous English-American Sign Language bilinguals, also referred to as bimodal bilinguals since they learned two languages in different modalities; mean age = 26.4 years and 16 early Spanish-English unimodal bilinguals also referred to as learning two spoken languages; mean age = 22.3 years, age of acquisition less

than 6 years old with 15 English monolinguals; mean age = 25.9 years. To assess structural brain differences in each group, high-resolution T1-weighted MRI images were acquired, and analysis of the gray matter was performed using an automated segmentation/normalization algorithm (SPM8). A two-sample *t*-test was utilized to obtain two separate between-group comparisons, and gray matter volume was compared between unimodal bilinguals and monolinguals. Images were assessed using a statistical threshold at the highest level of p < 0.005 and corrected for multiple comparisons at a threshold of p < 0.05 with a non-stational cluster correction. An analysis of total intracranial volume was also performed, and there was no difference between groups. Results further revealed greater gray matter volume bilaterally in unimodal Spanish-English statical parameter mapping. An analysis of total intracranial volume was also performed, and there was no difference between the groups. Results revealed greater gray matter volume bilaterally in unimodal Spanish-English bilinguals relative to the English-speaking monolinguals, with greater gray matter volume bilaterally in areas in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and parietal cortex. The dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and parietal cortex are involved in the executive control network (Seeley et al., 2007) and attention (Behrmann et al., 2004), more specifically, working memory, attentional control (Curtis & D'esposito, 2003), conflict resolution (Bunge et al., 2002), and inhibition (Ridderinkhof et al., 2004). Greater gray matter volume was shown in the right precentral gyrus (BA4), which extended both anteriorly into the inferior frontal gyrus and frontal operculum and posteriorly into the inferior parietal cortex. A second right hemisphere cluster was found in the middle frontal gyrus (BA 11) that extended into the medial and superior frontal gyri (BA10/11), and a third cluster in the superior temporal gyrus (BA 22) that extended into the middle temporal gyrus (BA 21/22). Left hemisphere clusters were not as extensive. The largest cluster was located in the middle frontal gyrus (BA 10), extending

into the inferior frontal gyrus (dorsolateral prefrontal cortex/ventrolateral prefrontal cortex). Another cluster was located in the left occipital lobe's middle (BA 18), inferior (BA 18), and superior occipital gyri (BA 19), and the cuneus (BA 19), which extended into the posterior aspects of the middle temporal gyrus (BA 19). A smaller cluster was found in the left precentral gyrus (BA4). Results demonstrated that regions involved in executive control, outside of traditional language processing areas, are affected by unimodal bilingualism. The extensive differences in the right dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and parietal cortex demonstrate the recruitment of right-sided executive control and attention brain regions (Olulade et al., 2016).

Burgaleta et al. (2016) investigated structural brain differences among 42 young simultaneous Catalan-Spanish bilinguals (mean age = 21.6 years; SD = 2.17) and 46 Spanish monolinguals (mean age, 21.9 years, SD = 4.13). To assess structural brain difference in each group, high-resolution MRI images were acquired using a 1.5T scanner and analysis of subcortical shape was performed using the FIRST tool that is part of the FSL package and analysis of the gray matter was performed using an automated segmentation /normalization algorithm (SPM8) and a threshold-free cluster enhancement technique to correct the family-wise error at p < 0.05), with an underlying voxel level of p < 0.005 to a cluster-size criterion of at least k = 347 voxels. Analysis of subcortical structures demonstrated regional differences between bilingual and monolingual groups in the basal ganglia bilateral putamen (p < 0.05), left globus pallidus (p < 0.1), and right caudate nucleus (p < 0.05), and bilaterally in the thalamus in bilinguals relative to monolinguals (p < 0.01). VBM results demonstrated a large increase of gray matter volume for bilinguals bilaterally in the frontal, temporal, and parietal lobes, the cerebellum, and the left Hechl's gyrus (Burgaleta et al., 2016). The putamen's involvement in language production and perception has been well documented (Bohland & Guenther, 2006;

Murdoch, 2001; Oberhuber et al., 2013; Robles, 2005; Tettamanti et al., 2005). The thalamus is a structure commonly activated in naming or word generation (Indefrey & Levelt, 2004) and in lexical decision-making and reading tasks (Llano, 2013). Last, the globus pallidus is a brain structure shown to play a role in speech production tasks (Murdoch, 2001). Burgaleta et al.'s (2016) analysis revealed significantly expanded subcortical structures in bilinguals compared to monolinguals, localized in the bilateral putamen, thalamus, left globus pallidus, and right caudate nucleus. Results suggest that the acquisition of a second language may lead to greater development of a subcortical brain network for language processing (Burgaleta et al., 2016)

Using a whole-brain approach in older adults, Abutalebi et al. (2014) used structural MRI and VBM to measure gray matter volume in bilingual and monolingual individuals in the left anterior temporal pole. The study chose to focus on the left temporal since it is a region subject to strong cognitive aging-related decreases and has also been indicated in the involvement with second-language picture-naming performance (Baldo et al., 2013). Participants included 23 older adult bilinguals (12 Cantonese-English and 11 Cantonese-Mandarin; mean age = 62.17 years; mean L2 age of acquisition = 18.87) and 23 Italian monolinguals (mean age = 61.92 years). Results from an independent sample *t*-test revealed a significantly higher gray matter volume among the bilingual group relative to monolinguals in the anterior portion of the left inferior temporal gyrus (t = 2.45, p = 0.02). The authors of this study concluded that bilingualism may promote an overall neuroprotective effect to the left temporal pole, an area most vulnerable to aging effects. Therefore, these findings suggest that acquiring a second language can be a preventative measure for healthy cognitive aging (Abutalebi et al., 2014).

In summary, the studies with adult bilinguals demonstrated differences mostly in three regions: the left/right inferior parietal lobule (Burgaleta et al., 2016; Mechelli et al., 2004;

Olulade et al., 2016), the cerebellum (Burgaleta et al., 2016; Olulade et al., 2016; Pliatsikas et al., 2013) and the left inferior frontal gyrus (Burgaleta et al., 2016; Hosoda et al., 2013; Olulade et al., 2016). However, it is important to note when interpreting the results that studies used different family-wise error-controlling methods (i.e., random theory or threshold-free cluster enhancement and permutations) and different levels of inferences (i.e., voxel-level or cluster-level), which creates differences in levels of sensitivity, therefore, influencing significant levels.

The studies reviewed thus far have highlighted utilization of traditional languageinvolved brain regions (e.g., inferior parietal lobe, left inferior frontal gyrus) in bilinguals but with greater utilization and recruitment of brain regions not traditionally found in language processing (e.g., cerebellum). Results suggest bilingualism promotes a more complex language processing model for language management. The next section reviews studies that limit their analysis to a region or volume of interest to demonstrate if more significant results appear when comparing monolingual and bilingual brain differences.

Using ROI Based Approach

Ressel et al. (2012) conducted a study investigating the effects of early language exposure on the Heschl's gyrus by comparing 22 young Catalan-Spanish bilinguals with early age of acquisition beginning at the age of seven (mean age = 23.1 years) to 22 Spanish monolinguals (mean age = 21.5 years). The Heschl's gyrus is a structure that has been known to be involved in processing phonological information (Jacquemot et al., 2003). VBM was performed using the diffeomorphic anatomical registration through the exponentiated Lie algebra procedure implemented in source-based morphometry 8. The MRI images were segmented into GM, WM, and CSF using the standard unified segmentation model in SPM8. Significant differences among the two groups were not seen at a whole-brain analysis (voxel-level threshold

t = 5.22, p < 0.05, family-wise error corrected for multiple comparisons). However, when a small volume correction (t = 3.3; p < 0.001 voxel-based, uncorrected) was performed, bilinguals demonstrated greater gray matter volume in the Heschl gyri bilaterally compared to monolinguals (Ressel et al., 2012). The authors concluded that the significant effect of gray matter in the Heschl gyri in Catalan-Spanish bilinguals is likely due to the differences in phonology in the two languages, therefore, leading to the recruitment of the auditory cortex region. This is important to note, as researchers working with bilinguals whose languages may differ in their phonology may also differ in the regions of recruitment for language processing (Ressel et al., 2012).

Zou et al. (2012) compared structural brain images between bilingual and monolinguals using the VBM analysis toolbox in source-based morphometry 5 to identify potential differences of the caudate nucleus, a cortical region for successful language control. A sample *t*-test was subsequently performed on the date from each voxel for bilinguals and monolinguals. Clusters with more than 100 voxels of activation along with an uncorrected voxel size threshold of p <0.001 and corrected to p < .05 using a small volume correction were considered to be statistically significant. Participants included 14 bimodal (individuals who are fluent in a sign language and a spoken language) Chinese-Chinese Sign Language adult bilinguals (mean age = 49 years; mean L2 age of acquisition = 19; 29 years of experience with Chinese Sign Language) and 13 Chinese monolinguals (mean age = 48 years). Following a small volume correction, results demonstrated increased volume in the left caudate nucleus (p < .05, corrected) in the bilingual group relative to monolinguals. The increase in gray matter in the left caudate nucleus suggests this brain region is critical for language switching in bimodal bilinguals (Zou et al., 2012).

Mårtensson et al. (2012) investigated the influence of the acquisition of a foreign language on brain organization. Participants included 14 native Swedish interpreter students (mean age = 19.9 years) who took a 3-month intensive language course focusing on vocabulary for different languages (i.e., 4 Arabic, 8 Dari, and 2 Russian) and 17 native Swedish non-learners (mean age = 20.6 years) as a control group. Images were acquired using A GE Discovery MR 750, 3 T scanner with a 32-channel phased-array head coil. The data volumes were then analyzed using FreeSurfer, a semi-automatic software package that performs cortical reconstruction and volumetric segmentation of T1-weighted images. Hippocampal volume estimates were then exported to SPSS version 17 and analyzed with a 2 (group; interpreters vs. controls) by 2 (time; pretest vs. posttest) by 2 (hemisphere; left vs. right) mixed analysis of variance (ANOVA). The threshold for statistical significance was p < .05. Volume measures were restricted to the left and right hippocampus. Results revealed larger volume on the right side of the hippocampus for interpreters than for controls (F(1,29) = 2.92, p > .098, r = .61). Results suggest learning a second language in adulthood promotes structural changes in language-related brain regions (Mårtensson et al., 2012), particularly the hippocampus, an area involved in vocabulary acquisition (Davis & Gaskell, 2009).

Using a region of interest analysis, Abutalebi et al. (2014) recruited a group of 23 senior Chinese bilingual speakers (mean age = 62.2, SD = 5.36). Twelve bilinguals spoke Cantonese and English, and 11 bilinguals spoke Cantonese and Mandarin. The monolingual group consisted of 23 senior Italian individuals (mean age = 61.9, SD = 6.80). Processing procedures for bilinguals included the following: (a) visual inspection of MRI, (b) automatic reorientation of structural images according to the default tissue probability map; (c) image segmentation using VBM 8; (d) application of the DARTEL approach for further normalization and modulation; and (e) smoothing using an 8mm Gaussian kernel. An independent sample *t*-test performed on the GM volume demonstrated greater gray matter in the left temporal pole (p = 0.05), right temporal pole (p = 0.006) and left/right orbitofrontal cortex (p = 0.001) in the bilingual group, relative to the monolingual group (Abutalebi et al., 2014). The temporal pole has been shown to be involved in lexical retrieval (Tranel, 2009) and has also been subject to reduced cortical thinning due to aging, resulting in difficulties with object naming, word recall, and word learning (Baldo et al., 2013). Among the bilingual population specifically, Abutalebi et al. (2014) demonstrated a positive correlation between second-language picture naming and increased gray matter. The authors of this study concluded the acquisition of a second language exerts a neuroprotective effect on age-affected regions.

Abutalebi et al. (2015) examined the effect of aging on the inferior parietal lobe in older adult bilingual speakers from Hong Kong. Participants included 30 bilinguals who spoke either Cantonese and English (16 of 30) or Cantonese and Mandarin (14 of 30), with a mean age = 63.2 years; SD = 5.86; age range = 55-75 years who started to learn L2 at a mean age = 18.3 years. The bilingual groups were then compared to 30 older Italian monolinguals with a mean age = 61.9 years, SD = 6.71. Brain images were acquired using a 3T Achieva Philips MR scanner. An axial high-resolution structural MRI scan was acquired for each participant, and the VBM 8 toolbox was used to segment reoriented images into GM, WM, and CSF. The region of interest was the left and right inferior parietal lobes. To investigate age-related differences in GM volume in the regions of interest, GM volume extracted from the left/right inferior parietal lobes was correlated with age in each of the groups. A Fisher's Z transformation test was then conducted to assess the significance of the difference in these correlation coefficients. This was followed by a two-sample *t*-test to compare the mean differences of GM volume for each region

of interest. Results revealed a significant negative correlation between age and GM volume for monolinguals (r = -.65, p < 0.001) but not for bilinguals (r = -.04, p = .85. Fisher's test showed that these correlation coefficients were statistically different (Fisher's Z = 2.69, p < .01). Older adult bilinguals demonstrated significantly greater volume in the left inferior parietal lobule (p =.02) and right inferior parietal lobule (p < .001) relative to the monolingual group (Abutalebi et al., 2015). The inferior parietal lobe has been shown to contribute to linguistic attentional and action-related functions (Abutalebi et al., 2015). At a microanatomical level, the inferior parietal lobe is divided into the supramarginal gyrus and the angular gyrus. In the left hemisphere, the more caudal portion of the left inferior parietal lobe (left inferior parietal lobe) has been shown to be active during language-related tasks, focusing on semantic and phonological issues (Vigneau et al., 2006). The left inferior parietal lobe has also shown involvement in verbal short-term memory (Zatorre et al., 1992) and attentional processing (Rushworth et al., 2001; Todd & Marois, 2004). This study revealed that while older adult monolinguals showed reduced GM volume in the right inferior parietal lobe, this was not the case for older adult bilinguals. Instead, the bilingual group demonstrated increased GM volume bilaterally in the inferior parietal lobe, suggesting that the acquisition of a second language promotes neuroprotective aging effects in the inferior parietal lobe bilaterally. Therefore, the enhanced gray matter in the inferior parietal lobe may promote intact semantic, phonological, attentional, and verbal short-term memory processing skills (Abutalebi et al., 2015).

In summary, when studies performing VBM with young adults limited their analyses to the scope of certain regions of interest, effects were shown in the right hippocampus (Mårtensson et al., 2012), Heschl's gyri (Ressel et al., 2012), and the left caudate nucleus (Zou et al., 2012). Studies with older adults demonstrated effects in the right/left temporal pole, orbitofrontal cortex

(Abutalebi et al., 2014), and the inferior parietal lobule (Abutalebi et al., 2015). Results demonstrate utilization of typical language processing brain regions (i.e., the temporal pole and the inferior parietal lobule) but with increased recruitment of brain regions in the frontal (i.e., orbitofrontal cortex) and temporal (i.e., right hippocampus and Heschls gyrus) lobes. Bilinguals also demonstrated further recruitment of a subcortical region of the brain (i.e., left caudate nucleus). With regard to the temporal lobe regions, the increased gray matter in the right hippocampus demonstrates its importance in vocabulary acquisition in second-language learners (Davis & Gaskell, 2009), and increased gray matter in the left Heschls gyrus demonstrates its importance in processing phonological information for L2 learners. The increased gray matter in the orbitofrontal cortex in older adults was also an interesting finding. It is an area involved in lexical retrieval and has been shown to be vulnerable to age-associated tissue loss in older adults. Therefore, the increased gray matter in the orbitofrontal cortex in older adults.

The next section of this chapter discusses studies that have evaluated cortical thickness in bilingual individuals. The thickness of the cortex is a useful measure for identifying changes in brain regions and possibly for assessing treatment. It can also be a way to study how the normal brain develops, ages, and how it may be influenced by environmental experiences (Hutton et al., 2008). Cortical thickness studies with bilingual participants can provide clinicians greater insight into how second-language learning can promote differences in brain development.

Cortical Thickness Studies

Klein et al. (2013) examined the effects of age of language acquisition on brain structure. Three French-English bilingual groups were compared: 12 early simultaneous bilinguals (mean age = 23; the age of acquisition \leq 3 years old), 25 early sequential bilinguals (mean age = 26; L2

age of acquisition, after 4 years old and before 7 years old; mean L2 age of acquisition = 5 years old), and 29 late sequential bilinguals (mean age = 28 years; L2 age of acquisition, after 8 years old and before 13 years; mean L2 age of acquisition = 10 years), with a control group of 22 English monolinguals (mean age = 25 years). T1-weighted whole-brain scans were acquired on a Siemens Sonata 1.5T MRI scanner, and the acquired MR images were processed using the CIVET imaging processing pipeline developed at the Montreal Neurological Institute to generate cortical thickness measurements for each subject. Analyses were performed using a general linear model: (a) cortical thickness contrasts of groups of bilinguals compared to each other and to a group of monolinguals, and (b) a series of cortical thickness regression analysis with the group of 66 bilingual subjects, taking age of second-language acquisition, proficiency, and years of language experience as the primary factors in each regression. All statistical analyses were performed using an in-house MNI-developed software package that links to the statistical toolkit "r." Statistical thresholds for cortical thickness analyses were corrected for multiple comparisons using the FDR technique at a level of p = 0.05. For each statistical comparison, all *p*-values were pooled across all cortices to determine the FDR threshold. Results demonstrated greater cortical thickness for early (t = 2.51; p = 0.03) and late (t = 2.88; p = 0.003) sequential bilinguals compared to monolinguals in the anterior regions of the brain (pars triangularis and pars opercularis) of the left inferior frontal gyrus (Klein et al., 2013). The sequential bilingual group also demonstrated significant positive correlations between the early age of acquisition of L2 and greater cortical thickness in the left inferior frontal gyrus. The pars triangularis and pars opercularis are found in the inferior frontal gyrus and are involved in processing speech and language in Broca's area. The authors of this study concluded that learning a second language after gaining proficiency in the first (sequential bilinguals) modifies the brain's structure, and the

later in childhood the second language is acquired, the greater the thickness of the left inferior frontal cortex. Simultaneous, second-language learning did not demonstrate significant effects on brain development. Greater cortical thickness in the inferior frontal gyrus in sequential L2 learners may demonstrate the need for greater involvement of cortical areas to master the second language compared to simultaneous L2 learners. Therefore, simultaneous L2 learning may involve less recruitment of cognitive regions.

Mårtensson et al. (2012) also performed a vertex-wise general linear model analysis from the cortical thickness data to investigate group differences among the foreign language participants and monolingual participants. Vertex-wise general linear model analysis was performed to investigate group differences in cortical thickness changes, which reduces to an independent-samples *t*-test. These analyses were then followed by an independent *t*-test on cortical thickness to investigate potential group differences on baseline cortical thickness. The threshold for statistical significance was p < .001. The analysis was complemented with an independent *t*-test on the different images. These analyses were complemented with an independent *t*-test on cortical thickness at pretest to investigate potential group differences on baseline cortical thickness. The threshold for statistical significance was p < .001. Participants included 14 native Swedish interpreter students (mean age = 19.9 years) who took a 3-month intensive language course focusing on vocabulary for different languages (i.e., 4 Arabic, 8 Dari, and 2 Russian) and 17 native Swedish non-learners (mean age = 20.6 years) as a control group. Results revealed significantly different amounts of cortical thickness in three left hemisphere regions (p < .001; cluster size > 100): the dorsal medial frontal gyrus, inferior frontal gyrus and superior temporal gyrus (Mårtensson et al., 2012). The left frontal-temporal cortex regions are involved in a variety of language tasks. Specifically, the inferior frontal gyrus is involved in the

articulatory network (Hickok & Poeppel, 2007) and mapping the meaning of new words (Ye et al., 2010). The superior temporal gyrus is involved in acoustic-phonetic presses (Démonet et al., 2005; Hickok & Poeppel, 2007; Price, 2010). Last, the dorsal medial frontal gyrus is part of the articulatory network and planning and control of articulatory processes (Hickok & Poeppel, 2007). The authors of this study concluded that learning a foreign language in adulthood changes the structure of language-related brain regions, specifically in the frontal-temporal cortex of the left hemisphere (Mårtensson et al., 2012).

In a study with older adults measuring the cortical thickness in 14 lifelong bilinguals (mean age = 70.4 years) and 14 monolinguals (mean age= 70.6 years), significant differences were found in the entorhinal cortex and temporal pole. The current study utilized T1-weighted MRI to estimate volumetric differences. A significant negative correlation was demonstrated between the cortical thickness of the temporal pole and age in the monolinguals ($\beta = -0.02$, SE = 0.01, t = -2.61, p = 0.02, $R^2 = 0.34$) but not for bilinguals ($\beta = 0.01$, SE = 0.01, t = 1.03, p < 0.05, $R^2 = 0.10$). The temporal lobe was a specific region of interest in this study, given that it is affected by normal aging as well as semantic dementia and is thought to play a critical role in lexical retrieval, while the entorhinal cortex is thought to be involved in memory (Tranel, 2009). Results were hypothesized to suggest that bilingualism may attenuate age-related reductions in the entorhinal cortex and temporal pole in older adults (Olsen et al., 2015).

In summary, the young adult cortical thickness studies demonstrate the inferior frontal gyrus is a target region of cortical changes in bilinguals. A study with older adult lifelong bilinguals has demonstrated that acquiring a second language promotes age-related reduction in the entorhinal cortex and temporal pole, suggesting potential cognitive reserve. The next section discusses white matter changes in bilinguals. While gray matter and cortical thickness studies provide clinicians the ability to identify brain region differences, white matter studies add additional understanding of the neural networks involved in cognitive processes. Therefore, exploring white matter studies that focus on bilingual individuals can provide clinicians a more thorough understanding of brain development with this population.

Table 1

Areas of Increased Gray Matter Density/Volume or Cortical Thickness with Group Comparisons of Bilinguals Versus Monolinguals and Associated Cognitive Processes

Brain Region	Associated Cognitive	Groups	N	Age	Study
Differences	Process	Groups	19	Age	Study
Frontal	1100035				
Pars opercularis	Speech production	Early simultaneous & early sequential bilinguals vs. late sequential bilinguals vs. monolinguals	88	Adults	Klein et al., 2013
Pars triangularis	Speech production	Early simultaneous & early sequential bilinguals vs. late sequential bilinguals vs. monolinguals	88	Adults	Klein et al., 2013
Left dorsal medial frontal gyrus	Part of the articulatory network, planning & articulatory control	Foreign language intense course groups vs. monolinguals	31	Adults	Mårtensson et al., 2012
Inferior frontal gyrus	Involved in the articulatory network & mapping of the meaning of new words	Foreign language intense course groups vs. monolinguals	31	Adults	Mårtensson et al., 2012
Orbitofrontal cortex*	Lexical retrieval involvement	Bilinguals vs. monolinguals	46	Older Adults	Abutalebi et al., 2014
Dorsolateral prefrontal cortex* Parietal	Involved in the executive control network	Early unimodal bilinguals vs. monolinguals	31	Adults	Olulade et al., 2016
Left inferior parietal cortex	Phonological working memory, lexical learning & semantic integration	Early vs. late bilinguals vs. monolinguals	83	Adults	Mechelli et al., 2004
Inferior parietal lobule*	Linguistic attentional and action-related functions	Bilinguals vs. monolinguals	60	Older Adults	Abutalebi et al., 2015
Parietal cortex*	Part of the executive control network	Early unimodal bilinguals vs. monolinguals	31	Adults	Olulade et al., 2016
Temporal		-			
Temporal lobe*	Lexical retrieval and subject to cortical thinning due to aging	Late bilinguals vs. monolinguals	46	Older Adults	Abutalebi et al., 2014
Heschl's gyrus*	Processing phonological information	Early bilinguals vs. monolinguals	44	Adult	Ressel et al., 2012
Right hippocampus	Vocabulary acquisition	Foreign language intense course groups vs. monolinguals	31	Adult	Mårtensson et al., 2012
Superior Temporal gyrus	Acoustic-phonetic presses	Foreign language intense course groups vs. monolinguals	31	Adult	Mårtensson et al., 2012
Temporal pole	Lexical retrieval	Lifelong bilinguals vs. monolinguals	28	Older Adults	Olsen et al., 2015
Entorhinal cortex Cerebellum	Memory	Lifelong bilinguals vs. monolinguals	28	Older Adults	Olsen et al., 2015

Brain Region	Associated Cognitive	Groups	N	Age	Study
Differences	Process				
Cerebellum*	Processing of	Early bilinguals vs.	39	Adults	Pliatsikas et al.,
	Grammatical rules and	monolinguals			2013
	procedural memory in				
	bilinguals				
Subcortical areas	(deep gray matter)				
Left caudate	Language control	Bimodal bilinguals vs.	27	Adults	Zou et al., 2012
nucleus	involvement	monolinguals			
Putamen*	Language production &	Simultaneous bilinguals vs.	88	Adults	Burgaleta et al.,
	perception	monolinguals			2016
Thalamus*	Naming or word	Simultaneous bilinguals vs.	88	Adults	Burgaleta et al.,
	Generation, lexical	monolinguals			2016
	decision & reading	C			
Globus pallidus	Semantic monitoring of	Simultaneous bilinguals vs.	88	Adults	Burgaleta et al.,
*	speech production	monolinguals			2016

Note. Table 1 summarizes bilingual studies discussed thus far that have revealed gray matter density, volume or cortical thickness differences. Brain regions are organized by cortical and subcortical sections, divided into specific brain regions, accompanied by brief information on the associated cognitive process and the participants in each study for reference. * Reflects bilateral differences found in the specific brain region.

White Matter Studies

Pliatsikas et al. (2015) performed a study with 20 sequential late bilinguals (mean age= 31.9 years; mean age of acquisition = 10.2 years; SD = 8.06) with various L1 backgrounds and compared them to 25 English monolinguals (mean age = 28.2 years; SD = 5.33). A tract-based spatial statistical analysis was used. Results revealed higher FA values for the sequential bilinguals in four tracts. The first white matter tract affected in the bilingual group was the inferior fronto-occipital fasciculus bilaterally (p < 0.05, corrected). This tract has been heavily implicated in L2 learning (Pliatsikas et al., 2015) and semantic processing (Leclercq et al., 2010). Therefore, the authors of this study took this to suggest that higher FA in the inferior fronto-occipital fasciculus bilaterally (p < 0.05, corrected). While the role of the second white matter tract identified was the genu of the corpus callosum, including the genu, the body, and the anterior part of the splenium bilaterally (p < 0.05, corrected). While the role of the corpus callosum in language processing is not fully understood, it has been implicated in effective interhemispheric communication and executive functioning (Just et al., 2006; Zhang et

al., 2014). The authors suggested the results may indicate enhanced executive functioning in bilinguals due to increased FA in the corpus callosum. The final two tracts found to be affected by bilingualism in this study were the superior longitudinal fasciculus (p < 0.05, corrected) and the uncinate fasciculi (p < 0.05, corrected). The uncinate fasciculi and the superior longitudinal fasciculus white matter tracts constitute, respectively, a dorsal and ventral white matter pathway connecting Broca's area to temporal areas (i.e., the superior temporal gyrus and middle temporal gyrus), which have been implicated to be involved in phonological, semantic, and syntactic processing (Friederici, 2012). Therefore, increased white matter in the uncinate fasciculi and the superior longitudinal fasciculus would suggest improved phonological, semantic, and syntactic processing in bilinguals (Pliatsikas et al., 2015).

Schlegel et al. (2012) utilized longitudinal DTI to track the structural white matter changes in the brain that occur with learning a new language. Monthly DTI scans were performed on each participant over nine months. Participants included a training group of 11 English monolingual learners, who took a 3-term intensive modern standard Chinese language course and a control group of 16 English monolingual non-learners, with a mean age of 20.05 for both groups. White matter changes were found both within and beyond traditional language processing regions in the learning group relative to the control group (p < .05, after FDR correction for multiple comparisons). Language learners demonstrated greater FA in traditional left hemisphere language tracts between language areas, their right hemisphere analogous, areas in the temporal region, and across the genu of the corpus callosum (Schlegel et al., 2012). Single region networks (i.e., BA45-transverse frontopolar gyrus and sulcus; planum polare-Anterior superior temporal gyrus; planum temporale-Posterior superior temporal gyrus) and between region networks were found (i.e., transverse frontopolar gyrus and sulcus-Caudate nucleus, Frontomarginal gyrus and sulcus-Caudate nucleus, anterior superior temporal gyrus-Frontomarginal gyrus and sulcus). The authors of this study concluded that structural plasticity plays a role in language learning, even among adults. They further added that the changes observed between frontal cortical regions and the caudate nucleus support previous findings that language learning entails developing control networks to mediate switching between languages. Last, results from this study were implicated in supporting adult brain plasticity. The adult brain demonstrates the capacity to reorganize and learn by expanding the functionality of networks by altering the underlying anatomy.

Luk et al. (2011) conducted a study with 28 healthy older adults. Fourteen participants were monolingual speakers, and 14 were lifelong bilinguals (L2 acquired before 11) with a mean age of 70.5 years between groups. DTI results demonstrated significantly increased FA values for bilinguals compared to monolinguals in the corpus callosum (p < 0.05, corrected) that extended to the superior and inferior longitudinal fasciculus (p < 0.05, corrected). It was hypothesized that the engagement of more distributed brain networks in older adults may reflect stronger working memory connectivity between brain regions, facilitating information transfer, which may be one mechanism underlying the bilingual advantage observed in executive function performance (Luk et al., 2011).

Overall, bilingualism appears to facilitate greater white matter changes in traditional language areas (i.e., frontal and temporal regions) and the implementation of regions not typically found to be involved in language processing (i.e., corpus callosum). The white matter differences appear to be found in both adults and older adult bilinguals (Luk et al., 2011; Pliatsikas et al., 2015; Schlegel et al., 2012). The bilingual experience further appears to facilitate creating a more complex integration of various brain regions to manage both languages

in both adults (Luk et al., 2011; Pliatsikas et al., 2015). Therefore, results from the gray matter bilingual studies may suggest the acquisition of a second language facilitates reorganization, and stronger connectivity between brain regions, facilitating information transfer. Table 2 summarizes the white matter tract findings by brain region and associated cognitive process.

The next chapter continues to build on our understanding of the changes in the bilingual brain. Studies discussed include research on functional activation differences within eight core cognitive areas: language, executive functioning, visuospatial, working memory, memory, attention, motor and sensory. Functional activation research makes important contributions to our understanding of changes in functional anatomy occurring as a result of our experiences. Knowledge of how the brain responds to an experience such as acquiring a second language is critical, as it aids in our understanding of the mechanisms of repair and cognitive recovery. Understanding neuroanatomical, neurochemical, and functional changes may also facilitate and implement appropriate rehabilitation interventions (Crosson et al., 2010; Smith et al., 2004).

Table 2

Brain Region	Associated Cognitive Processes	Groups	Ν	Age	Study
		Networks within a			
D 1		region			
Frontal	.		27		C 11 1 4
BA45	Lexical-semantic production	L2 foreign language	27	Adults	Schlegel et
/TFPG	retrieval of long-term memories	Learners vs. monolinguals			al., 2012
Temporal		-			
PP*/	Connectivity with aSTG phrase	L2 foreign language	27	Adults	Schlegel et
aSTG*	structure, syntactic violations,	Learners vs.			al., 2012
	high temporal details of speech	monolinguals			
PT*/	Connectivity with pSTG	L2 foreign language	27	Adults	Schlegel et
pSTG*	Syntactic/semantic integration, semantic violations	Learners vs. monolinguals			al., 2012
		Networks between regions			
CC*	Effective interhemispheric	Sequential late	45	Adult	Pliatsikas e
	communication and executive	bilinguals vs.			al., 2015
	functioning	Monolinguals			,
SLF/	Connects Broca's area to	Sequential late	45	Adult	Pliatsikas e
UF	temporal areas phonological,	bilinguals vs.			al., 2015
	semantic and syntactic	Monolinguals			-
	processing	C			
Frontal/subcortical	- -				
TFPG*	Retrieval of long-term	L2 foreign language	27	Adults	Schlegel et
/CN*	memories lexical-semantic	Learners vs.			al., 2012
	control	monolinguals			
FMGS*	Retrieval of long-term	L2 foreign language	27	Adults	Schlegel et
/CN*	memories lexical-semantic	Learners vs.			al., 2012
	control	monolinguals			

White Matter Tracts in Bilingual Populations

Brain Region	Associated Cognitive Processes	Groups	Ν	Age	Study
Frontal/temporal					
aSTG/	Phrase structure, syntactic violations, high temporal details of speech	L2 foreign language Learners vs. monolinguals	27	Adults	Schlegel et al., 2012
FMGS	Retrieval of long-term memories				
Frontal/occipital					
IFOF *	L2 learning & semantic processing	Sequential late bilinguals vs. monolinguals	45	Adult	Pliatsikas et al., 2015
Frontotemporal/from	ntoparietal	-			
CC & SLF	Producing and understanding language	Lifelong bilinguals vs. monolinguals	28	Older adults	Luk et al., 2011
Ipsilateral temporal /		-			
Occipital					
CC &ILF	Visual processing and language comprehension, semantic processing	Lifelong bilinguals vs. monolinguals	28	Older adults	Luk et al., 2011

Note. Abbreviations include: inferior fronto-occipital fasciculus (IFOF), corpus callosum (CC) connecting the left and right cerebral hemispheres, superior longitudinal fasciculus (SLF) ects the frontal, occipital, parietal, and temporal lobes, uncinate fasciculi (UF) connects parts of the limbic system such as the temporal pole, Transverse frontopolar gyrus and sulcus (TFPG) frontal, Frontomarginal gyrus and sulcus (FMGS) frontal, BA 45 (triangular part of IFG) frontal, Caudate nucleus (CN) subcortical area, Anterior superior temporal gyrus (aSTG), Posterior superior temporal gyrus (pSTG), Planum temporale (PT) temporal, Planum polare (PP)-temporal, Superior longitudinal Fasciculus SLF, Inferior longitudinal fasciculus (ILF), inferior longitudinal fasciculus/inferior frontooccipital fasciculus bilaterally ILF/ IFOF*

Chapter III: DIFFERENCES IN FUNCTIONAL ACTIVATION IN BILINGUALS

Exploring functional activation patterns is essential for identifying brain injury or disease on cognitive systems and developing appropriate rehabilitation treatments (Crosson et al., 2010; Smith et al., 2004). Functional imaging techniques provide clinicians the opportunity to localize brain function and understand how experiences, such as the acquisition of a second language, influence cognitive utilization. Identifying functional brain activation patterns in healthy demographic groups allows for establishing a comparison group for baseline functioning and identifying cognitive deficits better. More appropriate guidelines for treatment can then be established and implemented.

Functional imaging studies in bilinguals continue to rapidly grow, with research demonstrating differences in functional activation patterns compared to monolinguals (Costa & Sebastián-Gallés, 2014). Given the importance of identifying baseline patterns to identify deficits in functioning, this chapter focuses on summarizing articles on functional activation patterns in healthy bilingual individuals. The goal of this portion of the review is to allow the reader to identify the unique functional activation patterns to aid in establishing more adequate treatment guidelines for brain-injured bilinguals.

This chapter begins by briefly discussing functional activation patterns in the universal language network, leading to discussing bilingual functional imaging studies. Bilingual studies have been organized into eight core cognitive areas: language, executive functioning, visuospatial, working memory, memory, attention, motor and sensory. However, it is important to note that the brain's high interconnectivity and cohesiveness make it difficult to parcel out the overlapping effects of the various domains of cognition, especially parceling out executive functioning, which often plays a large role in numerous tasks. Last, this chapter provides

clinicians with a table for reference that summarizes the differences in functional activation patterns in each of the eight cognitive domains (i.e., language, executive functioning, visuospatial, working memory, memory, attention, motor and sensory).

Effects of Bilingualism on Language Functioning Brain Regions

Concerning language processing, research has demonstrated that humans possess only one brain circuitry for language, primarily in the left hemisphere (Friederici, 2012), with bilinguals also demonstrating usage of this circuitry to process their two languages (García-Pentón et al., 2014). While findings have demonstrated the utilization of a universal language circuity, differences in the amount of activation in the classic language regions and the integration of other brain regions have been demonstrated in bilingual brains (García-Pentón et al., 2014). To understand activation differences in the language circuitry better, a brief discussion of the classic linguistic system is discussed, followed by highlighting differences in activation patterns in bilinguals.

The Universal Language Network

As discussed in the previous chapter, there is a consensus on a classic language processing model. The model consists of a motor speech center (i.e., BA 44 and BA 45), the sensory speech center (i.e., Wernicke's area), and a bundle of nerve fibers (i.e., arcuate fasciculus) that connects the motor and sensory speech centers (Ardila et al., 2016; Fujii et al., 2016), all of which are typically left-lateralized in most individuals (Catani et al., 2005). Language processes also integrate frontal (inferior frontal gyrus), temporal (superior temporal gyrus and the middle temporal gyrus), and parietal (inferior and superior parietal lobe) language areas (Ardila et al., 2016; Fujii et al., 2016). Broca's area consists of the pars triangularis and opercularis of the inferior frontal gyrus, corresponding to Brodmann's areas 45 and 44, respectively. Wernicke's area is the cortical area of the posterior potion of the superior temporal gyrus and a part of the supramarginal gyrus, corresponding to Brodmann's area 22 (Ardila et al., 2016; Fujii et al., 2016).

The classical language areas are interconnected and are part of two major pathways. The major pathways include the dorsal stream and the ventral stream. The dorsal stream is supported primarily by the SLF and the arcuate fasciculus, which are associated with phonological processing. The ventral stream is primarily supported by the inferior frontaloccipital fasciculus and is associated with semantic processing (Ardila et al., 2016; Fujii et al., 2016). Both pathways are activated for speech comprehension and production (Catani et al., 2005). Additionally, speech draws on brain areas such as the caudate nucleus, superior frontal gyrus, and superior longitudinal fascicle (Friederici & Gierhan, 2013). While reading utilizes visual brain areas such as the fusiform gyrus and the angular gyrus (Golestani, 2012), and sentence comprehension includes the temporal lobe (superior temporal gyrus and middle temporal gyrus consisting of Wernicke's area BA 39 and BA 40) and frontal lobe (inferior frontal gyrus consisting of Broca's area (BA 44 and BA 45/Ardila et al., 2016), written language utilizes the angular gyrus (BA 39/Ardila et al., 2016).

When processing auditory language, sounds are first processed in the left middle portion of the superior temporal gyrus, words are recognized, and lexical-semantic integration occurs (Friederici, 2012; MacGregor et al., 2012). Once the phonological word has been identified, syntactic and sentential information needs to be retrieved. Information travels to the frontal lobe for syntactic processing in the pars opercularis (BA 44) and the frontal operculum for further semantic processing (in BA 45 and BA 47) via different pathways. Ultimately, linguistic

information goes back to the temporal lobe for semantic and syntactic integration and optimal sentence comprehension (Friederici, 2012). To then articulate speech, the premotor cortex is activated (Pulvermüller et al., 2006). The highly dynamic and interactive language cycle has been shown to occur in monolinguals and bilinguals when language is processed. However, bilinguals demonstrate differences in the amount of activation in classic language regions (i.e., Broca's area and Wernicke's area) and integrate other brain regions to manage their multiple languages (Jasińska & Petitto, 2013; Kovelman, Shalinsky et al., 2008; Li & Grant, 2016). Differences in cognitive processes in bilinguals appear to be influenced by the constant joint activation of L1 and L2. Research has demonstrated that bilinguals are not able to switch off a language; instead, L1 and L2 are in constant competition (Abutalebi & Green, 2007). The next few sections focus on studies that have identified differences in language processing in bilinguals.

The Bilingual Impact on The Universal Language Network

Phonological Processing Differences in Bilinguals

García-Pentón et al. (2014) conducted a study measuring structural brain network differences between early bilinguals and monolinguals. Participants included 13 native Spanish monolinguals (mean age = 29.1 years, SD = 6.60) and 13 early Spanish-Basque bilinguals (mean age =24.1, SD = 4.62). Eleven of the bilinguals acquired L2 simultaneously from birth, and two started to acquire L2 before preschool. Diffusion-weighted MRI tractography techniques and a network-based statistical analysis were utilized to detect significantly different networks between groups (p < 0.01 corrected). Two primary networks were reported to have stronger connectivity in bilinguals than monolinguals (d = 1.17). The first network was comprised of the left frontal, parietal, and temporal regions (insula, superior temporal gyrus, pars triangularis of the inferior frontal gyrus, the supramarginal gyrus, par and pars opercularis of the inferior frontal gyrus and the medical superior frontal gyrus p = 0.006), all of which are related to language processing (Binder & Desai, 2011) and have demonstrated involvement in bilingualism Grogan et al., 2012). This network is potentially involved in phonological, syntactic, and semantic interference between languages (García-Pentón et al., 2014; Wong et al., 2016). The second network involves the occipital gyrus and parietal-temporal regions (left superior parietal gyrus, right superior frontal gyrus, left superior parietal gyrus, left superior temporal pole, and left angular gyrus p =0.008). The left superior temporal pole and the left angular gyrus have been associated with language processing (Binder & Desai, 2011), the left superior occipital gyrus has been found to play a role in the high-level visual processing of letters and words (Carreiras et al., 2009), the right superior frontal gyrus in language control (Abutalebi & Green, 2007) and the superior parietal gyrus has been reported to play a role in the visual-spatial processing during visual word processing (Sun et al., 2011). This second network is potentially involved in visual word recognition, reading, and semantic processing (García-Pentón et al., 2014; Wong et al., 2016).

In summary, phonological processing areas show some differences between bilinguals compared to monolinguals. The authors took the results to suggest the early simultaneous acquisition of a second language facilitates the development of more graph-efficient subnetworks to accommodate extra language demands. The development of more graph-efficient subnetworks may be devoted to language monitoring, avoiding interference between the two languages, and facilitating the processing of both languages (García-Pentón et al., 2014).

Lexical Sematic Processing in Bilinguals

Semantics is the area that is most concerned with the representation and processing of the meaning of words. Acquiring a second language has been shown to increase the complexity of

semantic processing in bilinguals, as the way in which each language is represented in the brain, and the relationship between L1 and L2 differs compared to monolingual individuals. Therefore, this section discusses studies that have found differences in semantic processing in bilingual populations.

Kovelman, Shalinsky et al. (2008) conducted a study investigating semantic processing in bilingual adults compared to monolinguals. Patients included 10 right-handed Spanish-English balanced bilinguals (mean age = 19 years) and 10 right-handed monolinguals (mean age = 20years). fNIRS imaging was utilized to measure blood flow changes in the brain. Kovelman, Shalinsky et al. (2008) found that early bilinguals showed greater signal intensity in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and inferior frontal cortex compared to monolinguals, while also recruiting similar language areas such as Broca's 44/45; (F(1,19) = 13.9, p < 0.01). Differences occurred when bilinguals had to use both or either of their languages. When bilinguals had to use one language only, they showed greater signal intensity, as measured by changes in oxygenated hemoglobin in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and inferior frontal cortex areas (p < 0.05; Kovelman, Shalinsky et al., 2008). Bilinguals demonstrated greater activation in the left inferior frontal cortex (Broca's 44/45) when processing English relative to the English monolinguals (t (1,9) = 4.30; p < .00). Greater activation of Broca's 44/45 when processing English in the bilingual group may suggest a functional separation of L1 and L2 (Kovelman, Shalinsky et al., 2008).

Jeong et al. (2010) conducted a study with 44 healthy right-handed native adult Japanese speakers (mean age = 21.6 years) to investigate the cortical representation of L2 vocabulary acquired in different modes. Jeong et al. (2010) manipulated whether L2 Korean words by Japanese learners were learned through situation-based (real-life) dialogue or from print (written

translations learning). Brain activity was measured during subsequent retrieval of words with fMRI. A two-level approach for event-related fMRI data was adopted using SPM5, and a voxelby-voxel multiple regression analysis was used. Statistical interference on contrasts of parameter estimates was also performed using a second-level between subject's model using a one-sample *t*-test. The statistical threshold in the voxel-wise analysis was corrected p < 0.05 for family-wise error. Last, a region of interest analysis was obtained with a threshold of p < 0.05, without correction for multiple comparisons. A two-way repeated measure ANOVA was conducted to evaluate the effect of the type of learning, the type of test, and the interaction effect between the two (i.e., learning and test), with a pairwise comaprision using a Bonferroni correction. Jeong et al. (2010) reported that L2 vocabulary retrieval activated the left inferior, middle, and superior frontal areas, anterior cingulate cortex, temporal areas, parietal lobule, bilateral insula, and basial ganglia (p < 0.05 without correction for multiple comparisons). Results further revealed a significant main effect for leaning type (F(1.26, 37.86 = 7.46, p = 0.006)). Pairwise comparisions following the significant main effect, using a Bonferroni correction revealed that the right supramarginal gyrus was more active for second language words learned in a social situation (p < 0.001, p = 0.024) while the latter manner (words spoken by a person holding a board on which the Japanese translation was written) of learning grew greater activation in the left middle frontal area during the retrieval test (p = 0.03). Further, when words that were learned in one condition were tested in the other condition (e.g., situation-learned, print tested), results elicited significantly more activity in the left triangular part of the left inferior frontal gyrus, F(1.38,(41.56) = 6.43, p = 0.009), supporting the role of the inferior frontal gyrus in flexible retrieval of language two vocabulary. Results reveal that acquiring a second language involves the recruitment of multi-element cognitive processes. The left frontal is involved in executive

aspects of linguistic information during learning and remembering (Gabrieli et al., 1998). The left temporal region, including the hippocampus, is involved in semantic memory, which is related to storing the meaning of words (Breitenstein et al., 2005). The left parietal area is associated with phonological storage (Paulesu et al., 1993), and the anterior cingulate cortex is associated with attention during a verbal task (Jeong et al., 2010).

Kovelman, Baker et al. (2008) conducted a study to determine whether bilinguals process language differently from monolinguals and sought to identify brain areas recruited during a language task. The study consisted of 11 Spanish-English right-handed bilinguals and 10 English right-handed monolinguals. fMRI was utilized to measure brain activity during a syntactic "sentience judgment task." fMRI analysis revealed bilingual participants demonstrated greater BOLD signal intensity and extent in the left inferior frontal cortex; t(1,10) = 2.86, p < .001, uncorrected). Furthermore, bilinguals elicited a significantly greater increase in blood oxygenation in the left inferior frontal cortex when processing the English language, more so than the monolingual group during a semantic judgment task, t(1,9) = 4.30, p < .001 (Kovelman, Baker et al., 2008). The authors of this study took the results to suggest that early acquisition of a second language promotes greater activation of similar language processes as monolinguals with differentiated neural patterns of activation for each language.

Overall, studies assessing differences in semantic processing in bilinguals revealed that the acquisition of a second language promotes greater activation of similar language processes as monolinguals but with differentiated neural patterns of activation for each language (Jeong et al., 2010; Kovelman, Baker et al., 2008). Greater activation appears to happen when processing L2. Greater activation and the recruitment of other brain regions (i.e., bilateral insula and basial ganglia; Jeong et al., 2010) may suggest differential patterns and functional separation of L1 and

L2. The following section discusses differences in functional activation in brain regions utilized for executive function skills.

Executive control is a set of cognitive skills based on limited cognitive resources for such functions as inhibition, switching attention, and working memory (Miyake et al., 2000). Executive control emerges late in development and declines with age, and supports such activities as high-level thought, multitasking and sustained attention. Several studies have suggested the executive function enhancement is due to bilinguals continuously activating both languages while inhibiting the nontarget language (Bialystok et al., 2012; Costa & Sebastián-Gallés, 2014; Kroll et al., 2013). This parallel activation of both languages has been demonstrated to occur when bilinguals listen, speak, read, and write in either of their two languages (Bialystok et al., 2012; Costa & Sebastián-Gallés, 2014; Kroll et al., 2013). The joint activation results in constant interaction between the two languages in the form of interference and/or support of each language (Jasińska & Petitto, 2013; Kroll & Bialystok, 2013). The language interaction has also been demonstrated to be bidirectional from the dominant to the less dominant language and vice versa (Jasińska & Petitto, 2013; Kroll & Bialystok, 2013). In bilinguals, this constant process of joint language activation has demonstrated greater activation of the left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and the anterior cingulate cortex (Abutalebi & Green, 2007), which regulate language switching and general executive functions such as conflict, control, monitoring, selective attention, and inhibition (Bialystok et al., 2012; Costa & Sebastián-Gallés, 2014; Kroll & Bialystok, 2013).

Grady et al. (2015) examined resting-state and task-based fMRI connectivity in 14 older adult monolingual English speakers (mean age = 70.6 years) and 14 lifelong bilinguals (mean age = 70.3 years) with age of acquisition before 11 years old. Functional connectivity in two

brain networks typically involved in executive functions—the frontoparietal control network and the salience network—was examined along with the default mode network. To assess functional connectivity, the processed resting-state data were analyzed with seed partial least squares. Seed PLS is a data-driven multivariate statistical technique that reveals functional activity across the entire brain that correlates with some external variable (Grady et al., 2015). Results demonstrated stronger intrinsic functional connectivity in the frontoparietal control network; t (62) = 3.7, p = 0.001) and the default mode network in bilinguals, t (62) = 3.2, p = 0.002) relative to monolinguals (Grady et al., 2015). Overall, the older lifelong bilinguals in this study demonstrated enhanced network activity relative to their monolingual peers. Enhancement was demonstrated in stronger functional connectivity within networks that influence cognitive control (Grady et al., 2015).

Li et al. (2015) evaluated differences in functional connectivity patterns in language control regions in spoken language (i.e., dorsal anterior cingulate cortex and the left caudal nucleus) among 14 highly proficient Mandarin Chinese Sign Language bimodal bilinguals (mean age = 49.5 years) and 15 monolinguals (mean age = 43.5 years). Participants were asked to perform a picture-naming task with spoken language or were in a resting state. Differences in resting-state functional connectivity in bimodal bilinguals were compared to monolinguals with task-related fMRI and resting-state fMRI. Task-related fMRI results were analyzed using a two-sample *t*-test to conduct the group difference in activation. For resting-state fMIR results, group comparisons were conducted using a two-sample *t*-test to detect the functional connectivity differences between bilinguals and monolinguals. The criteria for multiple comparison correction were determined by AlphaSim. A corrected alpha level of 0.05 was set. Results demonstrated bimodal bilinguals who used spoken, and sign language demonstrated decreased resting-state

functional connectivity between the dorsal anterior cingulate cortex and the left superior temporal gyrus (regions involved in spoken language) and left Rolandic operculum (p < 0.05) but demonstrated stronger functional connectivity among these regions when performing the task. The researchers concluded that bimodal bilinguals may have less synchronized language suggesting that the neural substrates of the two languages do not necessarily overlap. (Li et al., 2015). The decreased activation of brain regions involved in spoken language (i.e., dorsal anterior cingulate cortex and the left superior temporal gyrus) in this study may suggest that bimodal bilinguals may not need much control compared to monolinguals because the potentially nontarget language is in a different modality (sign language). Unlike unimodal bilinguals, whose two spoken languages compete for output, bimodal bilinguals can produce two languages simultaneously so that there is probably much less competition between language outputs.

Berken et al. (2016) sought to investigate whether an early versus late second-language acquisition would be associated with different patterns of functional connectivity. Participants included 16 French-English simultaneous (mean age = 23.3 years) and 18 sequential bilinguals (mean age = 25.7 years, L2 age of activation > 5 years). For the resting-state fMRI analysis, data were acquired using a T2-weighted EPI sequence. Analysis was performed using a seed-driven approach with the CONN software package. Regions of interest included the left and right inferior frontal gyrus pars triangularis and BA45. Significant correlations in functional connectivity survived a height threshold of uncorrected p < 0.001 and an extent threshold of FEW-corrected p < 0.05 at the cluster level. The inferior frontal gyrus plays a significant role in speech production and language processing, as well as in nonlinguistic domain-general cognitive processes, such as executive control (Berken et al., 2016). Results demonstrated simultaneous bilinguals demonstrated stronger functional connectivity between the left inferior frontal gyrus

and its right counterpart, as well as the right dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and bilateral inferior parietal lobule. Simultaneous also demonstrated greater resting-state functional connectivity between the right inferior frontal gyrus and its left counterpart as well as the left inferior parietal lobule and the cerebellum. In addition, a regression analysis with the age of acquisition in sequential bilinguals demonstrated a significant negative correlation with age of acquisition between the left and right inferior frontal gyrus (r = -0.64; p = 0.0001) and the right inferior parietal lobule (r = -0.72; p = 0.02). Results suggest the brain is shaped differentially depending on the L2 age of acquisition. The earlier the second language is acquired, the greater the restingstate connectivity between the left and right inferior frontal regions and the right inferior parietal region. Acquiring L2 later in life leads to different functional circuitry to attain second-language expertise, as evidenced by greater left lateralization of the inferior frontal gyrus (Berken et al., 2016).

Overall, brain development in bilinguals appears to be influenced by the age at which L2 is acquired. Lifelong bilinguals have demonstrated greater functional connectivity (Grady et al., 2015) and resting-state connectivity (Berken et al., 2016) within executive function networks. However, it has also been found that differential language modalities in bilinguals (i.e., sign language versus spoken language) play a role in utilizing brain regions (Li et al., 2015). For example, Li et al. (2015) found decreased resting-state activation of brain regions involved in spoken language. (i.e., dorsal anterior cingulate cortex and the left superior temporal gyrus in bimodal bilinguals). These results suggest differential language representations if the modalities are different, as the cognitive demand is unique to each language. Unlike unimodal bilinguals, whose two spoken languages compete for output, bimodal bilinguals can produce two languages

simultaneously so that there is probably much less competition between language outputs (Li et al., 2015).

Attention control is another executive function skill that allows for the ability to focus and shift attention selectively (Diamond, 2013). Neuroimaging studies offer insight into group differences that may not be manifested as behavioral differences in experimental task performance (Kroll et al., 2013). Research has shown that the experience of acquiring a second language promotes changes in attentional control regions in bilingual speakers. Studies evaluating attentional control brain regions are discussed further in the next section.

Effects of Bilingualism on Attention Functioning Brian Regions

Dash et al. (2019) investigated the neurofunctional correlates of the subcomponents of attention in 20 healthy young bilinguals (mean age = 32.6 years) and 18 older adult bilinguals (mean age = 73.9 years). Variables such as L2 age of acquisition, language usage, and proficiency were all taken into account. The fMRI version of the Attention Network Test was utilized and speed, accuracy, and BOLD data were collected. The Attention Network Test is a combination of a cueing paradigm and the Flanker task. Participants were presented with five white arrows on a black background and asked to determine the direction of the target arrow in the middle, left or right of the computer screen. MR imaging was performed using a 3T MRI Siemens Prisma Fit scanner with a standard 64-channel head coil. To conducted a whole-brain analysis, the general linear model in SPM was used. Only effects surviving an uncorrected voxel-level threshold of p < 0.001 and/or a cluster-level family-wise error corrected threshold of p < 0.05 were interpreted. The relationship between measures of bilingualism and attention was examined by conducting a Pearson correction analysis with adjusted *p*-values controlling for multiple comparisons. fMRI results demonstrated increased neurofunctional activity in the

ventrolateral prefrontal cortex (p = 0.001 uncorrected) and the right superior parietal gyrus close to the temporal-parietal junction (p = 0.001 uncorrected) in older adult bilinguals relative to the young bilinguals.

Additionally, L2 proficiency was negatively correlated with activation in the frontal region and faster reaction times were negatively correlated with activation in frontal and parietal brain regions (r = -0.517 p = 0.01). Overall, results demonstrate increased brain activity in the frontal and parietal areas during alerting and orienting subcomponents of attention in older adult bilinguals. Older adult bilinguals' advantage in maintaining an alert state was associated with increased L2 proficiency on discourse tasks. The authors suggested that results demonstrating the benefits of lifelong bilingualism may result in a greater ability to sustain alertness for upcoming stimuli (Dash et al., 2019). Another component of executive function that has been found to be impacted in bilingual populations is working memory (Lin et al., 2011). Therefore, differences in working memory processes are discussed in the following section.

Effects of Bilingualism on Working Memory Functioning Brain Regions

Lin et al. (2012) investigated the neural correlates involved in working memory in bilingual individuals when tasks were presented auditorily in either L1or L2. Participants included 11 Chinese-English bilinguals (mean age = 26.9 years). The 11 participants heard 2digit addition problems that required exact or approximate calculations. An fMRI scan was performed on a .5-T MR scanner using SPM5 software to analyze the data. Differences in activation patterns were considered significant if the voxel-level *p*-value was less than 0.001 (uncorrected) and if a cluster-extent threshold of at least 10 contiguous voxels was found. fMRI results demonstrated bilateral inferior parietal and inferior frontal region activation in both L1 and L2. With greater activation in the left inferior frontal area when L2 was used when

performing the exact addition task, suggesting that mental calculation performed in L2 may also rely on similar brain regions but with an extra load on language processing during mental addition in L2 (Lin et al., 2011). Bilinguals' functional activation patterns in memory are discussed in the next section.

Effects of Bilingualism on Memory Functioning Brain Regions

In an fMRI study, Majerus et al. (2008) sought to investigate the neural activation patterns in order short-term memory and item short-term memory in German-French bilinguals, who differed in second-language lexical proficiency (i.e., high and low level of proficient). Participants included 11 highly proficient German-French bilinguals (mean age = 19.4 years) and 11 low proficient German-French bilinguals (mean age = 19.6). Each trial consisted of an encoding phase of visual and sequential presentation of four German words, followed by a maintenance phase. The retrieval phase consisted of an array of two German words ordered horizontally. Participants were required to indicate whether the probe words matched the target information in the memory list. In the order memory condition, participants determined whether the probe word presented on the left of the screen occurred before the probe word presented on the right relative to the order of presentation of the two words in the memory list. In the second condition, participants judged whether the probes were identical to the words in the memory list. Data collected were processed and analyzed using SPM5 software in MATLAB version 7.0.4. A one-sample *t*-test was utilized to assess the functional connectivity pattern differences for the order encoding task, with a p < 0.05 threshold for whole-brain volume and a small volume correction at p > 0.05 for a priori locations of interest (Majerus et al., 2008). Results revealed that high proficiency bilinguals demonstrated greater activation in the left orbitofrontal cortex (p < 0.05) during order encoding and the superior frontal areas (p < 0.05) during order retrieval.

Studies have shown that lateral orbitofrontal areas are involved in executive processes during working memory tasks while updating compared to inhibition or shifting (Collette et al., 2005; Elliott, 2000). The involvement of the orbitofrontal cortex has also been shown to be activated during a short-term memory task of sequential information presented in a grouped manner (Henson & Rugg, 2003) and is involved in higher-order cognitive skills. Therefore, the authors suggested that the recruitment of higher-order functions in highly proficient bilinguals may lead to more efficient encoding of serial order information. Furthermore, functional connectivity analysis demonstrated recruitment of the intraparietal sulcus (p < .05) and the right and left temporoparietal areas (p < .05) during order encoding in the low proficient group, relative to the high proficient group. Previous research has shown that these areas are involved in the phonological analysis of item information in short-term memory. The authors noted the highly proficient bilinguals incorporated greater updating processes, specifically during order encoding for a short-term memory task, relative to low proficient bilinguals (Majerus et al., 2008). The authors of this study interpreted the results to suggest that low-proficient bilinguals activated short-term memory networks in a less efficient and differentiated manner relative to highly proficient bilinguals. These results may also provide evidence to explain low proficient bilinguals' poorer storage and learning capacity for verbal sequences (Majerus et al., 2008). The next section discusses studies on visuospatial functional activation in bilinguals.

Effects of Bilingualism on Visuospatial Functioning Brain Regions

Bilinguals' functional activation patterns in visuospatial brain regions is an area that is lacking research. In reviewing the literature, it was difficult to find a study that only focused on measuring brain regions involved in visuospatial functions in bilinguals. However, Ansaldo et al. (2015) indirectly found activation differences in brain regions involved in visuospatial functions

during an assessment of interference control among bilinguals and monolinguals. The study's objective was to examine the behavioral and neural activation pattern differences of nonverbal interference control in older adult bilinguals and monolinguals. Participants included 10 French monolingual speakers (mean age = 74.5 years) and 10 late French-English bilinguals (mean age = 74.2 years). To measure activation patterns, all participants were tested with the Simon task during an event-related fMRI session. Event-related fMRI BOLD responses were collected with a 3T Siemen's scan, and accuracy rates and response times were recorded for congruent and incongruent conditions of the Simon task.

In the Simon task, participants were presented with yellow or blue squares on the left or right side of a computer screen. Participants were instructed to press the left key if a yellow square appeared and a right response key if a blue square appeared. Congruent trials were those in which the stimulus was on the same side as the correct response key. Incongruent trials were those in which the reverse was true. Imaging data were analyzed separately using SPM5. Regions of four or more contiguous pixels above p = .005 (corrected) detected within the time window of 1 to 5 seconds after the stimulus were regarded as activated areas (*t*-test analysis). An ANOVA was also conducted to evaluate each trial across groups and conditions. Results from the incongruent condition of the Simon test resulted in monolinguals demonstrating recruitment of the prefrontal cortex network, an area known to be involved in the control of interference. Alternatively, bilinguals recruited the left inferior parietal lobule (BA 40; p < .001), an area known to be involved in visuospatial tasks. This suggests bilinguals do not need to resort to a cognitive control circuit to resolve visuospatial conflict, whereas monolinguals did. The authors suggested that lifelong bilingualism can promote more efficient use of cognitive control brain

mechanisms (Ansaldo et al., 2015). The next section discusses functional activation patterns in motor regions in bilingual individuals.

Effects of Bilingualism on Motor Functioning Brain Regions

Concerning functional activation patterns in motor functioning brain regions, Raboyeau et al. (2010) found greater functional activation of the left premotor cortex and the cerebellum among bilinguals relative to monolinguals. The cerebellum has been found to be involved in language tasks, such as phonological and semantic fluency, word naming, and reading and writing (Smet et al., 2007). The purpose of Raboyeau et al.'s (2010) study was to investigate activation patterns of second-language lexical acquisition while controlling for learning phase (early and consolidation phase) and word type. Participants included 10 native French speakers who learned 80 Spanish words (mean age = 22.7 years) by means of a computer program. The words included 40 cognates and 40 noncognates. Data on the neural substrates of lexical learning data on activation patterns were obtained with two fMRI scans. fMRI scans were completed at the end of each learning phase (i.e., early phase and consolidation). The first scan took place after a five-day computerized learning period (i.e., complete an overt picture-naming task in both languages), which was considered the early learning phase. The second fMRI scan was completed after the participant attained a 100% success rate of naming Spanish words for which the participants had been trained. BOLD signal increases related to the learning phase were significant at p < 0.005. Results demonstrated that the involvement of the left premotor cortex and cerebellum along with the supramarginal were essential in the consolidation of secondlanguage phonetic representations (Raboyeau et al., 2010).

Crinion et al. (2006) also found differences in a brain region involved in movement functions. Crinion et al. (2006) performed a semantic priming task with highly proficient

bilinguals. Participants included 1 group of 11 German-English bilinguals, a second group of 14 German-English bilinguals, and a third group of 10 Japanese-English bilinguals. The first group of German-English bilinguals participated in a PET experiment, while the other two groups participated in fMRI experiments. The study was designed to identify language-dependent neuronal responses at the level of word meanings. Results demonstrated left anterior temporal cortex activity was reduced with semantic primes (compared with unrelated primes) regardless of the language and regardless of whether the prime and target were in the same language (p > p)0.05). In contrast to this language general effect, a whole-brain fMRI analysis found languagespecific effects in the head of the left caudate nucleus (p < 0.05) after a small volume correction for multiple comparisons), where only semantically related word pairs that were presented in the same language showed reduced activity. Other conditions with different language pairs showed increased activity in the caudate nucleus. This suggests that the caudate nucleus plays a role in monitoring and controlling the language in use (lexical-semantic control), which the authors interpreted as a possible mechanism for regulating output given variations in language input (Crinion et al., 2006). The next section discusses functional activation patterns in brain regions utilized for sensory functions in bilinguals.

Effects of Bilingualism on Sensory Functional Brain Regions

Studies that measure functional activation in sensory brain regions have been identified at this time. While neuroimaging studies discussed thus far provide clinicians with information on how acquiring a second language impacts the development and utilization of brain regions in bilinguals, neuropsychological tests take it a step further. Neuropsychological tests are designed to provide the clinician with information on how the brain performs with various cognitive skills. The next chapter discusses performance differences in bilinguals in eight cognitive areas (i.e.,

language, executive function, attention, memory, visuospatial, working memory, motor and sensory).

Table 3

Functional Activation Patterns in B	Bilinguals
-------------------------------------	------------

Functional Network	Associated Cognitive Process	Groups	Ν	Study
Language				
Left frontal, parietal & temporal regions	Control phonological, syntactic and semantic interference between languages	Early acquired, proficient adult bilinguals	26	García-Pentón et al., 2014
OFG & parietal, temporal regions	Word recognition, reading and semantic processing	Early acquired, proficient adult bilinguals	26	García-Pentón et al., 2014
DLPFC & IFC/with greater activation of BA 44/45 when processing L2	May suggest a functional separation of L1 & L2	Early, young adult, balanced bilinguals	20	Kovelman, Shalinsky et al., 2008
left inferior, middle & superior frontal areas, anterior cingulate cortex, temporal areas, parietal lobule, bilateral insula and basial ganglia	L2 vocabulary retrieval	Late, adult bilingual training study	44	Jeong et al., 2010
Right SMG was more active for L2	L2 words learned in a social situation	Late, adult bilinguals training study	44	Jeong et al., 2010
Left inferior frontal cortex when processing L2	Semantic judgment	Adult bilinguals	21	Kovelman, Baker et al., 2008
Decreased resting-state functional connectivity between the dorsal anterior cingulate cortex and the left superior temporal gyrus & left Rolandic operculum Executive	Regions involved in spoken language	Highly proficient bimodal adult bilinguals	29	Li et al., 2015
Fronto-parietal control network and the default mode network	Executive control	Older adult /lifelong bilinguals	28	Grady et al., 2015
left/ right IFG & right DLPFC and bilateral inferior parietal lobule	speech production & language processing, & executive control	Early simultaneous bilinguals	34	Berken et al., 2016
Bilateral IFG & left IPL & cerebellum Attention	Resting-state functional connectivity	Early simultaneous bilinguals	34	Berken et al., 2016
Ventrolateral prefrontal cortex & right superior parietal gyrus Working Memory	Ability to sustain alertness for upcoming stimuli	Older adult bilinguals	38	Dash et al., 2019
Bilateral inferior parietal and inferior frontal region activation in both L1 and L2 Memory	Exact Addition Task	Adult bilinguals	11	Lin et al., 201
Left orbitofrontal cortex	short-term memory network in order encoding	High proficient bilinguals	22	Majerus et al. (2008)
Superior frontal areas	short-term memory network in order retrieval	High proficient bilinguals	22	(2008) Majerus et al. (2008)
Visuospatial		8		()

Functional Network	Associated Cognitive Process	Groups	N	Study
LIPL	Visuospatial Processing	Adult bilinguals	20	Ansaldo et al., 2015
Motor				
left premotor cortex and right cerebellum	consolidation of L2 phonetic representations	Late, young adult bilinguals training study	10	Raboyeau et al., 2010
Reduced left ventral anterior temporal lobe activity increased activity in the head of the left caudate nucleus	This suggests that the caudate nucleus plays a role in monitoring and controlling the language in use (lexical-semantic control)	Highly proficient adult bilinguals	25	Crinion et al., 2006
Sensory				
Studies that measure functional activation in sensory brain regions have been identified at this time				

CHAPTER III: HOW DOES NEUROPSYCHOLOGICAL TEST PERFORMANCE DIFFER IN BILINGUAL INDIVIDUALS?

Neuropsychological assessments are fundamental tools utilized to clarify how an injury has altered the brain's ability to process information, explain specific changes in behavior, and monitor the progression of disease and brain injury on cognitive functioning. Test results further aid in determining rehabilitation needs and guide treatment (Harvey, 2012). Normative comparisons are critical in interpreting neuropsychology assessments, as they allow for more accurate detection of cognitive improvement or decline. Normative date serves as a reference group, matched by age, gender, ethnicity, and educational attainment (Harvey, 2012).

To adequately assess an individual's abilities, the norms for the test being used should reflect similar demographic characteristics to those of the individual being tested (Stricks et al., 1998). However, often this is not the case. For example, while the bilingual population is increasing in the United States (U.S. Census Bureau, 2012), bilinguals are often given tests normed for native monolingual speakers (Portocarrero et al., 2007). This practice puts into question the validity of test findings and recommendations made by the examiner. Therefore, to more appropriately provide services to the increasing bilingual population, it is crucial to learn about the performance of bilinguals on standardized cognitive measures that were normed using monolingual English speakers.

This chapter's objective to summarize studies on bilinguals' cognitive performance on neuropsychological assessments routinely used in clinical practice. The chapter is organized into six broad cognitive skills (i.e., language, executive functioning (i.e., attention, working memory), memory, visuospatial, motor and sensory) to more efficiently cover several primary areas of cognitive functioning.

Neuropsychological Performance on Language Tasks

Commonly used tests to assess language functioning include the Controlled Word Association Test (COWA) that assesses verbal fluency and phonemic and semantic fluency Gollan et al., 2002), the Boston Naming Tests (BNT; Roberts et al., 2002), which assesses picture naming and the Peabody Vocabulary Test-II (PVT-II; Portocarrero et al., 2007) that assesses receptive and expressive vocabulary. Studies utilizing these tests with bilingual populations and other non-routine tests are discussed to further explore language performance in bilingual populations.

Portocarrero et al. (2007) sought to investigate how nonnative bilingual college students who immigrated to the United States and speak English performed on standardized measures of English vocabulary and verbal fluency that were normed with monolingual samples. Participants included 39 monolingual and 39 bilingual college students. Bilinguals were further divided into those who arrived early (before age 10) or late (at age 10 or later). To assess receptive and expressive vocabularies, the Peabody Vocabulary Test-III (PPVT-II) and Expressive Vocabulary Test (EVT) were administered and to assess verbal fluency, the phonetic and semantic fluency takes of the COWA were administered. Performance differences among the bilingual and monolingual groups on the Peabody Vocabulary Test-III, EVT, and COWA were assessed by conducting two-tailed independent sample *t*-tests. Scores on the PPVT-II and EVT are presented on standard scores, with a mean of 100 and a standard deviation of 15. These scores were derived using the normative data provided by each of the test manuals.

The relationship between age of arrival to the United Sates and performance on the measures of English vocabulary was assessed with a two-tailed Pearson's *r* correlation. Phonemic fluency of the COWA, standard scores were derived using A compendium of

neuropsychological tests. Result demonstrates that while both monolingual and bilingual groups performed within the average range in expressive and receptive vocabularies, there were significant differences. On the PPVT-III (receptive vocabulary), mean standard scores for the monolingual and bilingual groups were 109.8 and 98.7, respectively (t(74) = 5.1, p < .001). On the EVT (expressive vocabulary), the mean standard scores for the monolingual and bilingual group were 107.3 and 94.9, respectively (t(74) = 3.8, p < .001). When the bilingual group was split, there were also significant differences between the bilinguals who arrived early (n = 22)compared to those who arrived late (n = 17). The mean scores for the early and late bilinguals on the PPVT-III were 103.9 and 93.2, respectively (t(35) = 2.9, p < .01). The mean scores for the early and late bilinguals on the EVT were 99.3 and 89.3, respectively (t(37) = 2.1, p < .05). This finding indicates that the earlier the second language is learned, the better the ability. Differences in English vocabulary between the early bilingual group and monolinguals also demonstrated significant differences in both the PPVT-III (t (58) = 3.3, p < .01), and EVT (t (57) = 2.2, p < .05. Monolinguals performed about one-half of one standard deviation higher than the early bilingual group. These results suggest that even when bilinguals arrive in the United States at a relatively young age, significant differences in English vocabulary are seen when compared to native monolinguals. To determine whether there were significant differences in verbal fluency, three independent 2x2 ANOVAs were performed using the participant type (monolingual and bilingual) as a between-subjects factor and semantic category (i.e., animals, kitchen, animals) as repeated measures factors. Results demonstrated significantly greater mean performance in monolinguals relative to bilinguals (monolingual mean = 21.9, bilingual mean = 17.2) in the animal category semantic task (F(1,64) = 4.9, p < .05) mean performance between monolinguals. There were no differences found in mean standard scores for total number of words produced in

phonetic fluency (t(76) = .97, p = .33). English vocabulary and verbal fluency were also compared to the age of arrival. Results indicated that the younger the age of arrival the better they performed on the PPT-II (r = -.59; p < 0.01) and EVT (r = -.55; p < .001). These findings suggest that the age of arrival is significantly correlated with English vocabulary. Overall, it appears that age of acquisition is an important factor for the development of receptive and expressive language skills in bilinguals. Lower scores on verbal fluency performance on the animal category semantic task may have been due to cultural differences. It is possible that the bilingual group did not know the English translation (Portocarrero et al., 2007).

Gollan et al. (2002) sought to explore semantic and letter fluency performance in Spanish-English bilinguals compared to monolingual populations. Participants included 30 young adult English-speaking monolinguals and 30 young adult Spanish-English bilinguals. The bilingual group reported being proficient in both languages and having a history of early acquisition of the second language. However, bilinguals differed on the amount of usage. Fifteen (50%) of the bilingual speakers reported speaking exclusively Spanish at home with their parents, 9 (30%) reported speaking exclusively Spanish with at least one parent, and 5 (17%) reported using both Spanish and English with both parents. Each participant was tested individually, and all responses were both written down by the examiner and autotyped. Standard instructions for the verbal fluency task were provided; participants were told to say as many items as possible that belonged to each category without proper names and without using the same words with different endings. Unless otherwise indicated, an alpha level of .05 was used for all statistical tests; when t-tests were reported, they were two-tailed tests. A 2x2 ANOVA was used with participant type (bilingual and monolingual) and category types as repeated measures factors (semantics and letters). Results demonstrated bilinguals produced significantly fewer

correct responses relative to monolinguals (F(1, 58) = 18.99, p < .01) with bilinguals showing the most difficulty with semantic trials (F(1, 58) = 5.21, p < .05). Monolinguals produced more correct responses in all category types including semantic (t (58) = 5.14, p < .01), letter (t (58) = 2.16, p < .05), and proper name (t (58) = 3.26, p < .01) categories. The difference between correct responses between monolinguals and bilinguals was more than twice as large on semantic categories as it was on letter categories. The difference in proper name categories was in between. Overall, early proficient bilinguals demonstrated poorer performance in verbal fluency semantic skills relative to monolinguals. The authors suggested that the bilingual and monolingual performance differences could have been attributed to language dominance. While the bilingual group in this study all acquired the language early and were proficient in the second language, they used the second language less often than the first. In this study, English was the language they were tested in, which was the bilinguals' second language. Less usage of the second language may have created cross-language interference, as the bilingual group had to quickly activate the less often used language.

Roberts et al. (2002) performed a study evaluating bilinguals' performance on the BNT, a widely used picture-naming test. Participants included 3 groups of adults: 42 monolingual English speakers, 32 proficient Spanish-English bilinguals, and 49 proficient French-English bilinguals. All participants were administered the Bosting Naming Test and asked to name all 60 pictures in English. Strict (responses listed in the BNT booklet) and lenient types of scoring were used. Eighteen item variants were used, in which synonyms were accepted. Mean scores for the monolingual group were high: 50.9 (strict) and 53.9 (lenient), and both the bilingual groups obtained much lower scores. Mean scores for the Spanish group were: 42.6 (strict), 43.9 (lenient). Mean scores for the French group were: 39.5 (strict) and 41.34 (lenient). An ANOVA

indicated that the 3 groups differed with strict scoring (F(2, 12) = 35.74, p < .0001). Lenient scores also differed among the groups (F(2,120) = 41.61, p < .0001). The Tukey HSD test for unequal group sizes further confirmed that the monolingual group demonstrated higher scores than both bilingual groups (p < .002) for both strict and lenient scoring. The bilingual groups did not demonstrate differences among each other (p > .15). The authors suggested the results provided support that the BNT norms should not be used by clinicians when working with bilinguals, even when they are equally proficient in each language. Results also demonstrated differences among the bilingual groups, suggesting further research is needed to determine variables that may be potential influencers. Differences in cultural backgrounds were suggested to be a potential factor.

In summary, bilinguals appear to perform poorer on receptive (PPVT-II) and EVT relative to monolinguals even when bilinguals acquire the language early. However, there appears to be a greater difficulty when the second language is acquired late (Portocarrero et al., 2007). Bilinguals also demonstrated poorer performance on semantic category tasks (Gollan et al., 2002; Portocarrero et al., 2007), with particularly greater difficulty on the animal category semantic task (Portocarrero et al., 2007). Bilinguals further demonstrated poorer performance on picture-naming tasks. However, it is important to consider that, as indicated in Gollan et al. (2002), factors such as the history of usage may influence the quality and speed of activation of lexical skills in bilinguals. Receptive and expressive language skills are also culturally influenced, as mentioned as a potential explanation for poorer picture-naming performance in the bilingual group, due to a lack of exposure to certain items presented (Roberts et al., 2002).

A considerable body of evidence has further accumulated to suggest that bilingualism promotes cognitive differences beyond the linguistic domain. This is evidenced by bilinguals'

performance on a variety of neuropsychologic tests. The next section further identifies bilingual studies in seven cognitive domains (i.e., executive functioning, attention, memory, working memory, visuospatial, motor, and sensory skills).

Neuropsychological Performance on Executive Functioning Tasks

Executive functions consist of a set of cognitive processes that aid in planning, organizing, and initiating to achieve the desired goal. Executive functions also help sustain attention and promote the regulation of emotions. Literature with bilingual individuals has shown evidence suggesting that the acquisition of a second language enhances executive functions compared to monolingual individuals (Bialystok et al., 2008, 2010; Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008; Gold et al., 2013; Salvatierra & Rosselli, 2010). Bilinguals have demonstrated advantages in executive control in studies with children (Bialystok et al., 2010; Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008) and older adults (Bialystok et al., 2008; Gold et al., 2013; Salvatierra & Rosselli, 2010). Studies supporting the bilingual executive function advantage have also been found in young adults; however, results were mixed. Some studies found an advantage in executive functions in bilingual adults (Bialystok, 2007), while others failed to find evidence to support the executive function advantage (Paap & Greenberg, 2013). Mixed results among bilingual adults may be due to more variability in the maturing or declining brain than young adults operating at peak efficiency, making it difficult to demonstrate group differences. Bilingual studies that have demonstrated enhancement in executive functions have attributed this enhancement to bilinguals' constant practice with selectively attending to one language, suppressing the nontarget language and switching back and forth from L1 to L2. This language process is a critical system for effective communicating for bilinguals (Bialystok, 2007; Green & Abutalebi, 2013).

Inhibitory control is an aspect of executive function that involves the intentional process of focusing one's attention when there is conflicting information and only selecting the relevant information (Bialystok et al., 2008; Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008). Research has suggested that inhibitory control may be involved in the management of multiple linguistic systems and that bilinguals utilize inhibitory control to manage their languages. More specifically, inhibitory control involvement in language processing in bilinguals has been suggested to result from bilinguals continually inhibiting the nonrelevant language when speaking (Bialystok et al., 2008; Carlson & Meltzoff, 2008).

A study by Bialystok et al. (2008) revealed that bilinguals performed better on executive inhibitory control tasks relative to monolinguals. There were 96 participants divided among 24 young monolinguals (mean age = 20.7 years), 24 young bilinguals (mean age = 19.7), 24 older monolinguals (mean age = 67.2 years, and 24 older bilinguals (mean age = 68.3) years). The bilinguals included a wide range of languages. Bilingual participants also varied in the age of acquisition of the second language. Fourteen acquired the second language early, 16 acquired the second language late. All bilingual groups reported having high proficiency in the second language. Executive control tasks administered included the Simon arrows task, the Stroop colornaming task and the sustained attention to response task (SART). The Simon task is a computer test with three tasks using directional arrows as stimuli and conditions that vary in their demands for cognitive control. The tasks include a control task, a measure of response inhibition or ability to override a habitual response to a familiar stimulus, and a conflict condition. The Stroop colornaming task was also a computer-administered test that included four conditions. It consists of a control (color-naming speed), word reading control, congruent color naming, and word reading in conflicting colors. The SART is a measure of sustained attention. For the SART's task,

numbers 1-9 are presented in the center of a computer screen in random order. The participant is asked to press the response key as quickly as possible, except when the number three appears. Means on the SART include reaction time to respond to each new stimulus and the number of errors committed by responding when the digit is a three.

Results demonstrated bilinguals performed better on executive control tasks. A two-way ANOVA for age and language on the Simon task revealed monolinguals demonstrated higher error rates (F(1, 92) = 5.28, p < .02). A two-way ANOVA for age and language on the Stroop effect revealed smaller Stroop effects among bilinguals (F(1, 44) = 7.74, p < .008). Overall, all participants made very few errors in the SART test. Young monolinguals produced an average of 3.8 errors (SD = 3.5), young bilinguals produced 4.1 errors (SD = 2.7), older monolinguals produced 3.1 errors (SD = 3.2), and older bilinguals produced 5.3 errors (SD = 5.4). Error rates did not differ among any language group (F(1, 92) = 1.92), or age group (F < 1). For reaction time, younger participants were faster relative to older participants (F(1, 92) = 28.17, p < .0001), with no difference between language groups (F < 1). The authors attributed the bilingual advantage in executive function to bilinguals' constant need to suppress interference from L2 (Bialystok et al., 2008). However, results also demonstrated no differences among groups on the SART task, a test of response inhibition. The authors took these results to suggest that bilingualism has different effects on interference suppression and response inhibition. It is suggested bilinguals rely more on inhibition suppression than response inhibition processes.

Another important cognitive skill that has been linked to executive functioning is working memory. Working memory refers to a system required to maintain information in an accessible state in the face of concurrent processing, distraction, and/or attention shifts (Conway et al., 2002). Research has demonstrated that working memory is a process involved in foreign

language and native language processes (Engel de Abreu, 2011). Assessments most often utilized to measure working memory include simple span tasks that require maintaining information over a short period and with complex span tasks that, in addition to storage, also involve an explicit concurrent processing task. While there is little research investigating working memory in bilinguals, there is a report of more efficient working memory processing in bilinguals.

Neuropsychological Performance on Working Memory Tasks

A bilingual advantage has previously been shown on nonverbal working memory but not verbal working memory (Luo et al., 2013). Luo et al. (2013) investigated whether younger and older monolingual and bilingual adults demonstrate performance differences on verbal and spatial working memory tasks. The memory tasks varied from simple to complex span tasks involving either verbal or spatial material. Participants included 58 younger adult monolinguals, 99 younger adult bilinguals, 60 older adult monolinguals, and 60 older adult bilinguals. The word span and alpha span tasks were used to assess verbal memory span. Each task consisted of 14 lists of common concrete nouns, which varied in length from 2 to 8 words, with 2 lists of each length. In the word span task, participants recalled the words in the original order; in the alpha span tasks, participants mentally rearranged the words to recall them in alphabetical order. Alpha span was considered to be the more complex task.

The Corsi block test was used to assess spatial memory span. Ten blue locks secured on a white platform were numbered 1-10; the numbers were only visible to the examiner. The examiner tapped on the blocks in a predetermined sequence. The task consists of forward and backward subtasks, with sequences varying in length from two to nine blocks. The task was to repeat the sequence in its original order in the forward condition and in reverse order in the more complex backward condition. Results demonstrate bilinguals outperformed monolinguals on

spatial span tasks (F(1,274) = 8.44, p < .004), but remembered fewer items than monolinguals in verbal span tasks (F(1, 272) 4.14, p < .04). The authors argued that the advantages demonstrated are not due solely to advantages in working memory. Rather, they claimed the tools needed to outperform on such tasks result from bilingual advantages in executive functions such as switching (Bialystok et al., 2008; Luo et al., 2013). Results may also suggest working memory advancements appear to only be exhibited in nonverbal working memory skills and that when language is incorporated, it compromises bilinguals' performance.

Neuropsychological Performance on Visuospatial Tasks

Concerning bilingual visuospatial abilities, Blom et al. (2014) revealed that low-SES bilingual children outperformed monolinguals on visuospatial tasks. The study utilized data collected as part of a study conducted in Messer (2010). In Messer's study, Turkish-Dutch bilingual children and monolingual Dutch children were compared at ages four years (wave one), five years (wave two), and six years (wave three). Twenty children in the monolingual group were removed due to their parents being foreign-born and sometimes using Dutch. Two children in the bilingual sample were also removed due to no interview data. Therefore, participants in the study included 68 bilingual Turkish-Dutch children (mean age = 2.6 years) and 52 monolingual Dutch children (mean age = 2.1). Visuospatial working memory was assessed with the dotmatrix task and odd-one-out task. In the dot-matrix task, a dot appears on the compeer screen for two seconds. After two practice trials, the test begins with a block of six trials. The participant is first only presented with one dot in the matrix, which increases to a block of six trials with a sequence of seven dots presented across the matrix. In the odd-one-out task, three shapes are presented in different boxes presented in a row. The participant is to identify the odd-one-out shape. Both the dot-matrix and odd-one-out task items to remember increase progressively over

successive blocks. Verbal working memory was assessed with forward digit recall and backward digit recall. Digit recall tasks were selected because it was assumed that recalling digits is less dependent on language level than (non) word or listening recall (Messer, 2010). At age six, bilinguals demonstrated overall better performance relative to monolinguals (F(4, 105) = 4.40, p = .003). A univariate analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) demonstrated significant differences in performance on the dot-matrix task (F(4, 105) = 4.0, p = .04), backward digit recall (F(4, 105) = 17.1, p = <.001), and the odd-one-out task (F(4, 105) = 3.5, p = .06). However, the authors of the study believed that the visuospatial advantage may be due to the involvement of executive control and did not represent an actual advantage in visuospatial processes (Luo et al., 2013).

Neuropsychological Performance on Memory Tasks

Concerning bilinguals' performance on memory tasks, studies suggested bilinguals demonstrate poorer performance relative to monolinguals. However, bilingualism's memory performance has been suggested to be largely dependent on executive function skills (Luo et al., 2013). Memory assessments are commonly based on verbal recall and recognition. Examples are tasks that require an individual to recall a list of words over various different trials, such as the Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT). Several studies have revealed that bilinguals recall fewer words than monolinguals on verbal recall and recognition tasks (Gollan & Kroll, 2001; Kroll & Groot, 2005), which may impact performance on verbal memory learning tasks. However, researchers have not determined if bilingualism's negative effect on verbal recall and recognition is due to actual poor verbal memory or deficits in verbal processing.

Ransdell and Fischler (1987) conducted a study to investigate bilingualism's influence on memory skills. Participants included 28 native English-speaking bilinguals and 28 native English monolinguals. Age ranged from 17-35 years. Only English words were used in the study to avoid activation of the second language, given that both groups were native English speakers. Each participant was tested on four verbal memory tasks: episodic, recognition, lexical decision object naming, and free recall. The four tasks were administered on a computer screen with stimuli presented in the center of the screen. Stimuli for the picture-naming tasks were presented on paper, and naming times were measured manually by the examiner. A 2x2x2 mixed test ANOVA was performed, and a significance level of p < .05 was adopted. Evidence demonstrated monolinguals were significantly faster in responding relative to bilinguals (F(1, 54) = 6.40, p < .02) and bilinguals demonstrated slower performance on the list recognition task (F(1,54) = 12.93, p < .001) and lexical decision task (F(1,54) = 11.31, p < .001; Ransdell & Fischler, 1987). Results show that even when bilinguals and monolinguals are compared in their native dominant language, there is still a bilingual disadvantage in verbal memory skills, suggesting poor performance relative to monolinguals (Ransdell & Fischler, 1987).

However, when nonverbal memory skills were assessed in bilinguals, a slight bilingual advantage in older adult bilinguals was revealed (Wodniecka et al., 2010). Wodniecka et al. (2010) investigated nonverbal memory skills in bilinguals when compared to monolinguals. Participants included 44 young adults (mean age = 20.5 years) and 39 older adults (mean age = 71.9 years). In each age group, about half of the participants were monolingual English speakers, and the other half were bilingual speakers. Bilingual speakers rated being highly proficient in both L1 and L2. Participants were shown a series of L2 adult faces consisting of 80 critical and 40 filler items. The facial stimuli were presented at a rate of two seconds each. Following the presentation of the items, a list of 140 faces was presented for recognition under either inclusion or exclusion instructions. A group mixed ANOVA (age x lag x language) on recollection scores demonstrated a bilingual advantage in recollection scores (F(1, 79) = 2.58, p = 0.11). A follow-

up lag x language group ANOVA for each group was conducted. Results revealed the older bilingual group demonstrated a significant effect on lag (F(3, 111) = 13.04, p < 0.001) and a nonsignificant trend, suggesting higher recollection scores for bilingual participants (F(1, 37) =2.79, p = 0.11; Wodniecka et al., 2010). Results demonstrated that when verbal portions of memory tasks are removed, bilinguals' performance increases, suggesting interference from language skills.

While additional research needs to be conducted, current studies suggest that bilinguals' verbal memory skills are poor relative to monolinguals, even when bilinguals are tested in their native dominant language (Ransdell & Fischler, 1987). However, bilinguals' performance on memory tasks appears to be influenced by language overload. This is evidenced by their improved performance on nonverbal memory tasks (Wodniecka et al., 2010). The next section discusses studies found on bilinguals' performance on visuospatial tasks.

Neuropsychological Performance on Motor Tasks

Concerning motor functioning, the cerebellum was traditionally considered to be exclusively involved in the coordination of voluntary movement, gait, posture, balance, and motor speech. However, more recent findings provide evidence of a cerebellar contribution to linguistic function. Smet et al. (2007) demonstrated the cerebellum's involvement in various linguistic functions, such as semantic fluency, agrammatism (at morphological and sentence level), word naming and word finding, and reading and writing problems. However, the precise nature of the cerebellum contribution is still unclear. No studies that measure motor performance have been identified at this time.

Neuropsychological Performance on Sensory Tasks

Concerning bilinguals' performance on sensory tasks, Marian et al. (2018) investigated whether the experience of acquiring a second language shapes the way individuals process auditory and visual information. The study was based on the McGurk effect that discovered that when people hear a speech sound (e.g., "ba") and see a conflicting lip movement (e.g., "ga"), they recognize it as a completely new sound (e.g., "da"). This finding suggesting that the brain fuses input across auditory and visual modalities demonstrates that what we hear is profoundly influenced by what we see. Participants included 17 monolinguals (mean age = 21.7 years), 18 early bilinguals (mean age = 20.4 years), and 16 late bilinguals (mean age = 21.4 years). Stimuli consisted of audiovisual and auditory-only speech syllables (e.g., "ba"), and there were congruent and incongruent audiovisual conditions. In the congruent condition, the auditory and visual input matched. In the incongruent condition, the auditory input was a sound produced with the lips (i.e.," ba," or "pa"), and the video input was of a sound produced at the velar position (i.e., "ga" or "ka"). The audiovisual stimuli were presented within-subjects in a quiet condition (i.e., no background noise) and noisy auditory conditions (i.e., six-talker babble). The audiovisual stimuli were used to assess the extent to which individuals attended to the visual information to perceive auditory inputs. Auditory-only allowed examiners to test for a standard speech-in noise deficit and served as a baseline for auditory congruent and incongruent conditions. Results demonstrated bilinguals experienced significantly more audiovisualintegration relative to monolinguals (F(1,28) = 6.97, p = 0.01), with no main effect of English proficiency (F(1,44) = 0.54, p = 0.47). A pairwise comparison of each language group was then conducted with Bonferroni corrections for multiple comparisons (p < 0.016 was considered significant). Results demonstrated late bilinguals experienced significantly more audiovisualintegration than monolinguals (F(1,28) = 6.97, p = 0.01), with no effects or interactions with English proficiency (both p > 0.4). The same results were observed with early bilinguals (F(1,31)= 6.60, p = 0.02), with no effects of English proficiency or interactions (both p > 0.2). Last, early and late bilinguals did not differ from each other (F(1,29) = 0.43, p = 0.88), nor was there a main effect or interaction with English proficiency (both p > 0.5). The authors suggested that bilinguals rely on visual information more than monolinguals to comprehend speech and that this bilingual effect was not impacted by the level of proficiency (Marian et al., 2018).

Overall, research has demonstrated that bilinguals show a disadvantage on verbal tasks but demonstrate an advantage on nonverbal memory, working memory, and executive function tasks (i.e., inhibitory control) compared to monolinguals. Bilinguals outperformed monolinguals on nonlinguistic tasks with greater audiovisual integration during speech sound tasks. It appears that managing multiple linguistic systems involve greater integration of both visual and audio stimuli to adequality process language, compared to monolinguals. Given that the tests administered to bilinguals in the studies included in this review are normed for monolingual individuals, further research should be conducted in this area to determine moderating variables in performance. While the studies summarized in this portion of this review provide clinicians with insight into bilinguals' cognitive processes, it does not provide an accurate representation of bilinguals' true performance in each cognitive category. Administering neuropsychological tests to bilingual populations that have been normed for monolingual individuals creates an additional overload on bilinguals' cognitive systems that monolinguals are not faced with, given that they do not have two competing language systems while performing the test. However, hypotheses can be drawn from the data collected that can aid in developing more appropriate measures for

individuals with multiple linguistic systems. Summarizing bilinguals' performance on neuropsychological tests normed for monolinguals, Table 4 is provided for reference.

Table 4

Neuro-Test	Cognitive Task	Significant Differences	Age	Study
Language				
PPVT-II	Receptive and expressive vocabularies	Early > late bilinguals	Adults	Portocarrero et al., 2007
EVT	Receptive and expressive vocabularies	Early > late bilinguals	Adults	Portocarrero et al., 2007
PPVT-II	Receptive and expressive vocabularies	Early bilinguals < monolinguals	Adults	Portocarrero et al., 2007
EVT	Receptive and expressive vocabularies	Early bilinguals < monolinguals	Adults	Portocarrero et al., 2007
COWA	Semantic animal verbal fluency	Monolinguals > bilinguals	Adults	Portocarrero et al., 2007
BNT	Picture naming	Monolinguals > Bilinguals	Adults	Roberts et al., 2002
Executive functions		8		
Simon arrows test	Inhibitory control	Younger and older monolinguals < younger and older proficient bilinguals	Adult	Bialystok et al., 2008
Stroop	Inhibitory control	Younger and older monolinguals < younger and older proficient bilinguals	Adult	Bialystok et al., 2008
SART	Response inhibition	No differences among proficient bilinguals and monolinguals	Adult	Bialystok et al., 2008
Working memory				
Word span task	Verbal working memory	Younger & older monolinguals > younger and older bilinguals	Adult	Luo et al., 2013

Neuropsychological Performance Differences in Bilinguals

Neuro-Test	Cognitive Task	Significant Differences	Age	Study		
Corsi block test	Nonverbal spatial span memory	Younger and older bilinguals > younger & older monolinguals	Adult	Luo et al., 2013		
Forward digit recall Memory	Verbal working memory	Bilinguals > monolinguals	Children	Blom et al., 2014		
RAVLŤ	Verbal memory	Monolinguals > bilinguals	Adults	Gollan & Kroll, 2001; Kroll & Groot, 2005		
Visual computer and paper test	Verbal memory test	Monolinguals > bilinguals	Adults	Ransdell & Fischler, 1987		
Face recognition	Nonverbal memory	Monolinguals < older proficient Bilinguals	Adult	Wodniecka et al., 2010		
Visuospatial working memory						
Dot-matrix task		Bilinguals > monolinguals	Children	Blom et al., 2014		
Odd-one-out tasks		Bilinguals > monolinguals	Children	Blom et al., 2014		
Motor						
No studies that measure motor performance have been identified at this time						
Sensory tasks						
Audiovisual	Audiovisual integration	Late and early proficient	Adults	Marian et al., 2018		
conditions of		bilinguals >				
speech sounds		monolinguals				

CHAPTER IV: BILINGUALS COGNITIVE RECOVERY PATTERNS FOLLOWING AN ACQUIRED BRAIN INJURY

Cognitive impairments are common consequences of an acquired brain injury and are often observed after TBI or strokes (Barman et al., 2016; Heshmatollah et al., 2020). Such impairments may significantly impact the patient's social functioning and quality of life (Barman et al., 2016; Heshmatollah et al., 2020). While many cognitive processes may be influenced by an acquired brain injury, language impairments are among the most frequently reported, with diverse patterns found in bilingual patients. Given the complexity of cognitive impairment in bilinguals and the significant impact on social functioning the experience of cognitive deficits has on an individual, it is imperative to understand differences in bilingual recovery patterns. Exploring and identifying influencing factors in cognitive recovery in bilinguals will allow clinicians to better tailor treatment for more successful outcomes. This chapter discusses recovery patterns in bilinguals following a TBI and stroke while identifying how bilingual particularities may influence cognitive recovery.

Bilingual Differences in Cognitive Outcome After Traumatic Brain Injury

As mentioned in the first chapter, a TBI is an acquired injury or trauma resulting from an external physical force that damages the brain. A TBI can be mild, with little (i.e., a mild concussion) to no symptoms or moderate to severe, with major symptoms (i.e., unconsciousness, coma, and even death; Silver et al., 2009; Timmons, 2012). From a neuropsychological functioning standpoint, a mild to moderate TBI impairs memory, attention, processing speed, and executive functioning (Brasure et al., 2012). Moderate to severe TBIs also demonstrate deficits in memory, attention, processing speed, and executive functioning with additional dysfunctions in communication, visuospatial processing, intellectual ability, and awareness (Rabinowitz &

Levin, 2014). Concerning bilingualism's influence on cognitive functioning following a TBI, recent studies have demonstrated greater deficits in language and executive function skills (Ratiu & Azuma, 2017, 2019).

Ratiu and Azuma (2017) examined the effect of a mild TBI (mTBI) on executive functions and language processing in adult bilinguals using a behavioral eye-tracking measure. The study consisted of 22 bilinguals with a history of MTBI and 20 healthy control bilinguals. Each participant was administered executive functioning and language processing tasks. Results demonstrated that the MTBI bilingual group elicited higher rates of language processing errors compared to the healthy bilingual group. Significant differences were seen in the reading aloud task, which was driven by language control errors in the form of cross-language intrusions (F(1,39) = 8.3, p = 0.006), and accent errors (F(1,39) = 6.67, p = 0.01) than the healthy controls. Cross-language intrusions occurred when a participant produced a word in the nontarget language. An accent error occurred when a participant produced the target word but used the nontarget language pronunciation. Results suggest bilinguals with a history of a MTBI appear to experience language control impairments, specifically in language switching contexts. Deficits were also demonstrated in executive function tasks, more specifically on the Flanker go/no go task (F(1,40) = 3.38, p = 0.07) and the task-switching task (F(2, 72) = 3.79, p = 0.03). Participants were less accurate in the switching condition than the shape condition (t(38) = 3.63, p = 0.001). The MTBI group also demonstrated different patterns of eye movements during a reading task compared to healthy control bilinguals (F(1, 39) = 14.35, p = 0.005). Healthy controls were less likely to fixate on error words than individuals with mTBI. Results from Ratiu and Azuma (2017) suggested that in addition to executive function deficits commonly associated with mTBI, bilinguals may also manifest language control impairments. Language errors seen in

mTBI bilinguals have been proposed to result from the reliance on executive function skills to manage or control their languages. Therefore, deficits in executive control make it difficult for bilinguals to control interference from the nontarget language (Green & Abutalebi, 2013).

A more recent study examining executive function skills in bilingual adults with a history of mTBI demonstrated greater deficits in problem-solving and reasoning and inhibition skills than a healthy control bilingual group (Ratiu & Azuma, 2019). Participants included 20 healthy control adult bilinguals (mean age = 20.8 years, SD = 3.6) with no history of mTBI, memory, language or neurological problems and 22 bilingual adults (mean age= 20.1 years, SD = 3.7) with a self-reported history of mTBI. To measure executive function skills, all participants were administered the FAVRES and the Flanker task (test of inhibition). Participants included 22 bilinguals with a history of mTBI (mean age = 21.1, SD 3.7) and 20 control bilinguals (mean age = 20.8, SD = 3.6). For the FAVRES assessment, the study used a 2x4 mixed-factor design with group as the between-subjects factor, assessment area as the repeated factor, and standardized scores as the dependent factor. For the Flanker task, a 2x3 mixed-factor design was utilized, with group as a between-subjects factor and Flanker condition as the repeated factor. The conflict effects in reaction time and accuracy were analyzed with one-way ANOVAs with group as the between subject's factor. Results demonstrate that bilingual adults with mTBI injuries demonstrated higher executive function deficits on both the FAVRES and the inhibition task (Flaker task) when compared to the healthy controls. Performances on the FAVRES assessment revealed the healthy control group had significantly better performance than the MTBI group for accuracy (F(1, 31) = 5.23, p = 0.03), rational (F(1, 31) = 7.76, p = 0.009), and reasoning (F(1, 31) = 7.76, p = 0.009)= 8.06, p = 0.008). For the Flanker test, the healthy control group had faster reaction times than the MTBI group (t(40) = 2.67, p = 0.01; Ratiu & Azuma, 2019). Overall, the bilingual mTBI

group revealed decreased inhibition ability and greater difficulty in higher-order cognitive executive deficits when compared to healthy bilinguals. Results further demonstrate the FAVRES is a sensitive indicator of mTBI in a small bilingual sample, making it a potentially useful assessment tool with more diverse populations (Ratiu & Azuma, 2019).

Overall, it appears that bilinguals with a mTBI demonstrate greater deficits in language control (i.e., switching), problem-solving, and reasoning and inhibition skills relative to healthy bilinguals (Ratiu & Azuma, 2019). Deficits in executive function skills such as inhibition and switching have been proposed to be contributing factors in the dysfunction of language control, which results in language errors. This is due to bilinguals' overreliance on executive function skills (i.e., inhibition and switching) to manage and control the two languages (Green & Abutalebi, 2013).

The next section discusses the literature on bilinguals with a history of stroke. While research in this area is still in its infancy (Fabbro, 2001; Faroqi-Shah et al., 2018), recent studies have demonstrated that bilingualism does indeed have an influence on cognitive recovery (Alladi et al., 2016; Paplikar et al., 2018). Differences have been seen in patterns of cognitive and language impairment (Paplikar et al., 2018), the severity of deficits (Alladi et al., 2016; Paplikar et al., 2018), and recovery patterns of translation abilities. There is also evidence of relevant variables to moderate recovery. Such variables include language similarity (Ansaldo & Saidi, 2014), pre- and postmorbid level of proficiency (Kurland & Falcon, 2011; Roberts & Deslauriers, 1999), and the status of the cognitive control system (Abutalebi et al., 2009; Abutalebi & Green, 2007).

Bilingual Differences in Neurocognitive Patterns Following a Stroke

As mentioned in Chapter One, a stroke occurs when the blood supply to the brain is interrupted or reduced due to blockage or a blood vessel that has burst in the brain ("About stroke," 2020). A stroke often alters communication with its location, influencing what will be affected. While a variety of cognitive deficits (i.e., decreased attention, distractibility, and the inability to inhibit appropriate behavior; Holland & Schmidt, 2015) are often experienced, stroke is the most common cause of aphasia (Holland & Schmidt, 2015). Aphasia has been defined in the literature as an acquired language disorder that impairs the ability to formulate, retrieve, or decode aspects of language (Weekes, 2010). Bilingual aphasia is becoming increasingly frequent, as the bilingual population has increased in the United States (Ansaldo & Saidi, 2014). Bilingual aphasia is complex, however, and studies on the recovery trajectory following stroke have been mixed. Some studies have found less severe cognitive outcomes (Alladi et al., 2016; Paplikar et al., 2018), while others have found more severe cognitive symptoms (Hope et al., 2015).

Stroke Studies on the Severity of Recovery

In a stroke cohort study, bilingualism was associated with a significantly better cognitive outcome in stroke patients (p < 0.0001; Alladi et al., 2016). Alladi et al. (2016) examined 608 patients with an ischemic stroke from a large stroke registry and studied the role of bilingualism in predicting poststroke cognitive impairment. To perform this, subjects were compared using independent sample *t*-tests for continuous variables and χ^2 test for categorical variables. A series of binary logistic regressions were performed to identify significant variables. Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 20.0, and significance was set at p < 0.05. Bonferroni-adjusted *p*-values were used to correct for multiple testing issues. This apparent protective effect is thought

to result from the lifelong practice of using two languages and switching between them while inhibiting the nontarget language (Alladi et al., 2016).

A recent study by Paplikar et al. (2018) provided supportive evidence that bilinguals demonstrate less severe aphasia symptoms following a stroke. Participants in the study included 38 bilingual and 27 monolingual aphasia patients who participated in a longitudinal hospitalbased stroke registry and were evaluated for 3 months poststroke. Performance on language and other cognitive functions was evaluated using Addenbrooke's Cognitive Examination-Revised (ACE-R). Results were compared after accounting for confounding variables such as age, gender, education, occupations, and medical and stroke characteristics. Results demonstrated aphasia severity was significantly higher in monolinguals than bilinguals as measured by the language domain subscores in the ACE-R (p = 0.008; d = 0.69). Bilinguals performed significantly better in areas of attention (p = 0.002; d = 0.81), memory (p = 0.003; d = 0.78), and visuospatial skills (p = 0.004; d = 0.76). A univariate general linear model analysis also revealed that bilingualism was significantly associated with higher language domain scores on the ACE-R after adjusting for confounding variables (F(1), 63 = 9.41, p = 0.003). Results demonstrate that while bilingual speakers have a similar risk of developing aphasia after stroke, their aphasia is likely to be less severe. The authors suggest that while bilingualism does not change the risk of poststroke aphasia, it plays a role in influencing the severity (Paplikar et al., 2018).

In contrast to Paplikar et al. (2018), Hope et al. (2015) found that bilingual nonnative English speakers, who were immigrants, performed worse on a range of language tasks compared to monolinguals (t (128) = 16.24, p = < 0.001). This was even the case when administered in both their native and nonnative language. Participants included 174 stroke patient who were monolinguals (M = 53.0 years; SD = 12.2) and 33 stroke patients who were

bilinguals 9 (M = 49.0 years; SD = 13.2). Data were extracted from the PLORAS database, which associates stroke patients, tested over a broad range of times poststroke with demographic data, behavioral test scores from the comprehensive aphasia test and high-resolution T1weighted MRI brain scans. Languages in the bilingual group were diverse, with a mean of 3.3 for the age of acquisition. The authors from this study attributed their findings to poor premorbid language proficiency in bilinguals compared to monolinguals and suggested that poor premorbid language proficiency makes bilinguals more sensitive to lesion-deficit associations to the brain (Hope et al., 2015).

It appears that while bilinguals may demonstrate less severe cognitive symptoms following a stroke, it may be moderated by the type of bilingual experience (i.e., premorbid proficiency). Next, we discuss the types of language recovery patterns seen following injury to the bilingual brain and then discuss moderating variables that have been suggested to influence the trajectory of language recovery.

Recovery of Translation Skills in Bilingual Aphasia

Language deficits in bilinguals are unique, as translation disorders may affect either language, compromising translation from L1 to L2 and vice versa. The skill of translating is a cognitive task that involves not only language skills but also implements the skill of switching that is usually controlled voluntarily. Paradis et al. (1982) identified four types of translation deficits in bilinguals with aphasia: the inability to translate, paradoxical translation, translation without comprehension, and spontaneous translation. The translation deficit that involves the inability to translate refers to its obvious characteristics. Following an injury to the brain that affects regions involved in language, the individual is unable to translate from either language to the other. Paradoxical translation involves the ability to translate in one language but not the

other. Translation without comprehension is the ability to translate language promptly but the inability to understand its meaning. Last, spontaneous translation refers to the inability to inhibit translating, therefore, producing involuntary translations.

Language control appears to be a role in the type and severity of language deficits seen in bilinguals. Green and Abutalebi (2008) noted that acquiring a second language entails the need to continually coordinate language use by inhibiting the nontargeted language and activating the language of choice (Green & Abutalebi, 2008). This language control process entails the constant recruitment of cognitive control functions and cognitive flexibility to properly and efficiently shift from one language to the other (Green & Abutalebi, 2008). Therefore, impairment in the ability to translate can result from deficits in the integrity of the circuits normally involved in language control in bilinguals. Deficits in the language control system are discussed further in the last section of this chapter. Cross-linguistic effects of therapy are focused on language recovery patterns by understanding how therapy implemented in one language transfers or fails to transfer to the other. It provides further insight into variables that influence the trajectory of recovery.

Implications for Cognitive Rehabilitation with Bilinguals

Cross-linguistic transfer of therapy effects focuses on understanding how implementing an intervention to one language transfers or neglects to transfer to the untreated language (Ansaldo & Saidi, 2014). Cross-linguistic transfer of therapy effects is further utilized to aid in identifying the most efficient procedures for triggering language recovery in bilinguals with aphasia (Ansaldo & Saidi, 2014). Providing therapy in both languages is often not an option, and thus, understanding how therapeutic interventions provided in one language transfer to the untreated language can help implement effective treatments. In reviewing the bilingual aphasia

literature, some of the identified potential influencers in greater cross-linguistic transfer of therapy effects depend on language similarity (i.e., word type; Kohnert, 2004; Kurland & Falcon, 2011; Roberts & Deslauriers, 1999) pre- and postmorbid language proficiency profiles (Kiran & Iakupova, 2011), and the status of the cognitive control circuit (Green, & Abutalebi, 2013). These will be discussed further individually.

First, word type refers to cognates, clangs, and noncognates (Ansaldo & Saidi, 2014). Bilingual aphasia research has provided evidence for the effects of cross-linguistic therapy in studies with cognates and noncognates. Cognates are equivalent words, the meaning of which may be identical or almost identical. An example of a cognate may include "tiger" or "tigre." Noncognates are translation equivalents that share semantics but not phonology, such as "butterfly" in English and its Spanish equivalent "mariposa" (Ansaldo & Saidi, 2014).

Roberts and Deslauriers (1999) demonstrated that highly proficient bilinguals with aphasia were able to name cognates better than noncognates. Kohnert (2004) also demonstrated cross-linguistic generalization of therapy effects when therapy was administered to the L1 (Spanish) to the untreated L2 (English) for cognates only. Language treatment consisted of lexical-semantic retrieval strategies such as word recognition, semantic association, and cueing.

Conversely, Kurland and Falcon (2011) found an interference effect with cognates, resulting in the language errors with the nontarget language, following intensive language therapy with a semantic approach, with Spanish-English bilinguals having chronic and severe expressive aphasia. However, it is important to note that the patient had a lesion in the basal ganglia, a component of the subcortical control network (Green & Abutalebi, 2013). Green and Abutalebi (2013) hypothesized that the basal ganglia, the left precentral cortex, the anterior cingulate, and the inferior and parietal lobule are all part of the language control network in bilinguals. Therefore, damage in any portion of the language control network, such as the basal ganglia, can result in language control skills in bilinguals and make it more difficult for therapy effects to transfer to the untreated language.

As evidenced by Roberts and Deslauriers (1999), level of proficiency also appears to moderate the effects of cross-linguistic therapy. Roberts and Deslauriers found that highly proficient bilinguals with aphasia were better able to name cognates than noncognates. Kiran and Iakupova (2011) further investigated the relationships among language proficiency, language impairment, and rehabilitation in a case study with two late-learner Russian-English bilinguals with a history of aphasia. Both participants were reported to be more proficient in Russian than English before their stroke. However, patient one demonstrated more impairment in L2 relative to L1 than patient two. Therefore, treatment was only given to patient one, as patient two demonstrated more uniform deficits in both languages. Treatment was provided in the less proficient language. A baseline measure was performed before treatment, and the patient participated in a 10-week program. There were eight treatment sessions. The sessions consisted of seven-step semantic feature-based treatments where the patient attempted to name the picture and was told if the answer was correct, the clinician named the object, the clinician placed the printed name of the object below the picture, the patient read a short sentence or phrase describing the 12 semantic features of the object, the patient sorted the pictures into piles/groups of correct/incorrect features, the patient was asked 12 questions regarding the features of the picture and the patient named the picture again. Kiran and Iakupova (2011) administered semantic therapy in L2 (English) to measure lexical-semantic naming difficulties. Naming was then measured on trained and untrained words both in L2 and L1.

Following therapy, the participant demonstrated 100% accuracy in both treated and untreated items, reflecting effective cross-linguistic therapy effects. The authors suggest that cross-linguistic therapy effects reflect strengthened connections between the weaker (English) language and the stronger (Russian) language. The post-treatment performance revealed that participant one performed stronger in Russian than in English. A *t*-test indicated that the pre-treatment and post-treatment scores in the English subtests were significantly different (*t* (25) = -3.8, p = 0.001), suggesting improvement in the participant's overall English auditory comprehension and verbal expressive abilities subsequent to treatment. Results further demonstrated significant differences in the BAT (*t* (25) = 3.18, p = 0.004). The authors took this to suggest that the semantic-based treatment in English may have generalized to the patient's Russian lexical-semantic abilities. It also appears that training the non-dominant language in an individual with bilingual aphasia may be beneficial in facilitating cross-linguistic generalization (Kiran & Iakupova, 2011).

Growing evidence has also demonstrated that the language control system plays a crucial role in language recovery in bilingual aphasia following a stroke. Healthy bilinguals have demonstrated increased involvement of the control system in language production due to the continual manipulation and motoring of both languages (Abutalebi & Green, 2007). Bilinguals' control system involves the constant process of selecting the appropriate vocabulary and syntax and inhibiting the nontarget language. Concerning bilingual individuals with aphasia, Abutalebi and Green (2007) proposed a dynamic view among bilingual language recovery that involves the control system. Abutalebi and Green (2007) suggested that the pattern of language recovery in bilinguals with aphasia depends on the patient's ability to select and control language activation,

a necessary skill in healthy bilinguals. When the language control system is damaged, bilinguals may experience various language impairments and recovery processes (Abutalebi et al., 2009; Abutalebi & Green, 2007). Parallel language recovery is one such recovery process in which both languages are impaired and improve to a similar extent. An antagonistic language recovery occurs when one language recovers to a certain extent first and then begins to regress when the other language begins to recover. Selective recovery of language is when one language remains impaired while the other recovers. Pathological language mixing occurs when the elements of the two languages are involuntarily mixed during language production and when languages can no longer be selectively inhibited (Abutalebi et al., 2009; Abutalebi & Green, 2007).

In a more recent study, Abutalebi and Green (2016) proposed various brain regions are involved in language control and that lesions in a specific brain region might cause different control deficits. Brain regions reported to be involved in the language control network include both cortical (i.e., prefrontal cortex, dorsal anterior cingulate cortex/presupplementary motor area, and inferior parietal cortex, with the involvement of both hemispheres) and subcortical regions (i.e., left basal ganglia and thalamus and right cerebellum). Among the various brain regions involved in language control, the basal ganglia and the left head of the caudate and putamen have been highlighted as playing a curial role in appropriate language selection (García-Caballero et al., 2007).

Overall, bilinguals' recovery patterns are diverse, with patterns of recovery mediated by various bilingual experiences (i.e., language modality, premorbid proficiency, and damage to the language control network). However, damage to the language control network appears to be the most detrimental, as it leaves bilingual individuals with language and non-language deficits and impedes recovery. The language network is comprised of several executive function skills that

are critical for performing routine activities (i.e., the frontal lobe's involvement in thinking and attention for performing a sequence of tasks). Executive function skills are essential components for successful cognitive recovery and lay the foundation for successful cross-linguistic therapy effects.

CHAPTER V: IMPLICATIONS FOR REHABILITATION: CLINICAL PEARLS FOR WORKING WITH BILINGUAL CLINICAL POPULATIONS

As indicated in the previous chapters, a combination of knowledge of the structural and functional patterns of bilinguals' cognitive processes through neuroimaging data and neuropsychological assessments aids in creating appropriate rehabilitation treatments. Clinicians are better equipped to identify differences in the language processes in bilinguals, adequately identify deficits, predict patterns of recovery, and implement more appropriate treatment for successful recovery. This final chapter serves as a point of reference for the essential information noted in this literature review regarding bilingual individuals.

To begin, the utilization of imaging data is a critical piece of the foundation for establishing correlations among lesion site and the impact on cognitive recovery patterns. The tables developed for the previous chapter (i.e., 2, 3, and 4) provide clinicians with information on identified region utilization and networks created as a result of acquiring a second language. Easy access to this information can further provide clinicians with possible avenues for future exploration. Predictions for recovery patterns can be hypothesized to gain greater knowledge on the bilingual language system, the areas recruited to best manage the language system, and potential moderating factors that may influence brain development and cognitive recovery (i.e., language modality and second-language acquisition across the lifespan). For example, imaging data have demonstrated that the caudate nucleus in bilinguals shows increased gray matter, brain volume (Zou et al., 2012), and activation (Crinion et al., 2006). Therefore, the brain's plasticity effects in the caudate nucleus demonstrate essential involvement in managing L1 and L2. In bilinguals, the caudate nucleus has shown to be critical for language selection (García-Caballero et al., 2007) switching in bimodal bilinguals (Zou et al., 2012) and monitoring and controlling language output in proficient bilinguals (Crinion et al., 2006). Concerning the profile following brain injury to this region, studies investigating deficits to the caudate nucleus with monolinguals have typically seen deficits in confrontational naming and word-finding difficulties (Pickett et al., 1998). Given that bilinguals utilize the caudate nucleus for language selection while inhibiting the nontarget language (i.e., switching) for adequate language output, injury to this region may result in deficits in language control and language interference in bilingual populations.

In reviewing the literature, a crucial cognitive network in bilinguals that has demonstrated a significant impact in bilingual brain region utilization pre- and post-brain-injury is the language control network. Regions that have been identified to be a part of the language control network include both cortical (i.e., prefrontal cortex, dorsal anterior cingulate cortex/presupplementary motor area, and inferior parietal cortex, with the involvement of both hemispheres) and subcortical regions (i.e., left basal ganglia and thalamus and right cerebellum). Another essential point to highlight is that bilinguals' language control network has demonstrated a positive impact on executive function skills. The enhancement of executive functions appears to result from the continual activation of bilinguals' language control system (Abutalebi et al., 2009; Abutalebi & Green, 2007). Managing two languages results in the use of two executive function skills (i.e., inhibition and switching), suggesting continual practice using executive function skills. However, while continual activation has been shown to promote increased executive function skills in normal healthy bilinguals, executive functions appear to take on the greatest impact following a TBI. More severe deficits in executive functions among bilinguals following a TBI may be due to the critical involvement of executive functions in even the most routine activities (i.e., the frontal lobes involvement in thinking and attention for

performing a sequence of tasks) and the additional cognitive load on executive functions for the management of two language systems (i.e., inhibition and shifting between languages and translating) for effective communication.

Another essential piece for providing adequate treatment to bilingual individuals is a thorough evaluation of background information on bilingual patients' language experience. More detailed information will allow clinicians to control for various language experiences (i.e., age of acquisition and language modality) and determine the level of impact on healthy cognitive functioning and dysfunction following a brain injury in bilingual populations. However, despite the increasing bilingual demographic and the apparent need for treatment protocols designed to meet the unique characteristics and needs of bilingual patients in clinical settings, there has been limited development of a consistent means to evaluate this population. For example, as Lorenzen and Murray (2008) mentioned, there are no consistent means to evaluate pre- and postmorbid language abilities in bilingual clients or regular use of specific interview and/or rating tools and/or linguistic and cognitive tests to assess bilingual clinical populations. Below are recommendations and potential questions clinicians can ask the patient, family member, or caretaker during a clinical evaluation with bilingual patients.

Collecting Premorbid History

- Family members who know the patient well can serve as valuable historians that can provide more accurate information about the patient's premorbid language use.
- Collecting history on premorbid level of proficiency, age of acquisition, usage, etc. can allow the clinician to establish a more accurate level of impairment.
- Use interpreter services if needed. Family members can only be used as a last resort, as it can impair the family members' objectivity in the assessment process.

Assessment of Language Use History

- Each language should be thoroughly assessed, regardless of its level of use.
- Determine types of language modalities (i.e., verbal versus nonverbal).
- Relying on the patient's report may cause one to miss language impairments due to the patient's poor awareness that can influence making poor life choices.
- A complete assessment ensures an accurate picture of the strengths and weaknesses within each language. Reveal language deficits that are only detectable in one of the languages due to structural differences of the languages.

Proper Evaluation of Deficits

- The clinician's goal is to understand and identify deficits across languages to select the most appropriate treatment for successful recovery.
- Clinicians should be careful not to assume the level of bilingualism (i.e., languages are equally developed), as doing so can cause under- or over-reporting of symptoms.
- Clinicians are encouraged to administer tests designed and normed for the bilingual population when available, while being careful not to simply use tests that have been translated and not adequately normed.

Modifications

- Making appropriate modifications should be considered to increase the accuracy of the assessment.
- When assessing reading and writing abilities, clinicians should consider cultural differences in learning academic skills. Some patients may read from opposite directions, which can affect an accurate assessment of severity and visual field neglects.

Cross-Linguistic Therapy

- There is evidence to support that treating the premorbid weaker language can promote CLTE.
- Cognates appear to have better CLT potential than noncognates. However, the cognate
 advantage is hindered when cognitive circuits in the language control model are
 damaged. This may be due to the reduced excitatory and inhibitory resources secondary
 to the damage in the cognitive network.

Limitations and Future Directions

While this review focused on identifying clinical pearls/considerations for clinicians working with bilingual populations, there is a considerable need for further empirical investigation. First, the debate persists regarding how best to quantify and qualify bilingualism and other linguistic concepts unique to bilingual speakers (e.g., early versus late; simultaneous versus sequential). The unique characteristics among bilingual speakers are important to consider when defining bilingualism and exploring differences in language development. Therefore, adopting a definition that accounts for the diverse backgrounds is still in need of development. Collecting background data on the unique characteristics, such as style of acquisition (i.e., simultaneous versus sequential) and age of acquisition (i.e., early versus late), among bilingual populations allows clinicians to rule out confounding variables that influence significant findings, identify patterns of brain and cognitive development, and identify potential influencers in cognitive recovery following a TBI or stroke. However, while stroke and TBI are among the most prevalent acquired brain injuries, they are not the only brain injures bilinguals can experience. Given that the type of brain injury can impact recovery trajectories, there is a need

for further research exploring recovery profiles in bilinguals who experience other types of acquired brain injuries.

Identifying and establishing more demographically appropriate neuropsychological tests to measure bilingual cognitive performance pre- and post-brain-injury is also an area lacking research. A large portion of neuropsychological tests are normed toward measuring monolingual brain function and dysfunction. Therefore, they are not appropriate measures to use on bilingual populations.

It is evident from a limited number of published bilingual aphasia treatment studies that research on bilingual cognitive recovery is still in its infancy and in need of considerable systematic research. Investigations of bilingual aphasia and TBI treatment outcomes are of clinical importance to gain further insights into cognitive and language representation. For example, lesion-deficit correlations hold the potential for refining neuroanatomical models of bilingual language representation. Associations between language recovery and lesion characteristics can contribute to the understanding of rehabilitation-dependent neural plasticity.

There have also been mixed results in the literature regarding the length of recovery and cognitive areas most often affected. Potential contributors to the mixed results could result from relatively weak study designs (e.g., case descriptions, small group designs) and not controlling for potential confounding variables. Variables that have been identified as significant mediating or moderating factors have not always been consistently controlled for in studies across the literature. Such factors include but are not limited to early versus late bilingualism, differing levels of premorbid levels of proficiency, and simultaneous versus sequential language learning.

Few bilingual studies with children were also identified. This may be due to children's sensitive developmental phase compared to adults and older adults, making this population more

complex to evaluate. Therefore, researchers are encouraged to include how aspects of children's developmental phase impact the acquisition of a second language while performing longitudinal studies that follow children's changing and developing cognitive processes along with the language development of acquiring a second language.

REFERENCES

- About stroke. (2020, January 31). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/stroke/about.htm
- Abutalebi, J., Canini, M., Della Rosa, P. A., Green, D. W., & Weekes, B. S. (2015). The neuroprotective effects of bilingualism upon the inferior parietal lobule: a structural neuroimaging study in aging Chinese bilinguals. *Journal of Neurolinguistics*, 33, 3-13. https://doi:10.1016/j.jneuroling.2014.09.0088
- Abutalebi, J., Canini, M., Della Rosa, P. A., Sheung, L. P., Green, D. W., & Weekes, B. S.
 (2014). Bilingualism protects anterior temporal lobe integrity in aging. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 35(9), 2126-2133. https://doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2014.03.010
- Abutalebi, J., & Green, D. (2007). Bilingual language production: The neurocognition of language representation and control. *Journal of Neurolinguistics*, 20(3), 242-275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneuroling.2006.10.003
- Abutalebi, J., & Green, D. W. (2016). Neuroimaging of language control in bilinguals: Neural adaptation and reserve. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 19(4), 689-698. https://doi.org/10.1017/s1366728916000225
- Abutalebi, J., Rosa, P. A., Tettamanti, M., Green, D. W., & Cappa, S. F. (2009). Bilingual aphasia and language control: A follow-up fMRI and intrinsic connectivity study. *Brain and Language*, *109*(2-3), 141-156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandl.2009.03.003
- Alladi, S., Bak, T. H., Mekala, S., Rajan, A., Chaudhuri, J. R., Mioshi, E., Krovvidi, R.,
 Surampudi, B., Duggirala, V., & Kaul, S. (2016). Impact of bilingualism on cognitive outcome after stroke. *Stroke*, 47(1), 258-261.
 https://doi.org/10.1161/strokeaha.115.010418

- Al-Qazzaz, N., Ali, S., Ahmad, S. A., Islam, S., & Mohamad, K. (2014). Cognitive impairment and memory dysfunction after a stroke diagnosis: a post-stroke memory assessment. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 1677. https://doi.org/10.2147/ndt.s67184
- Ansaldo, A. I., Ghazi-Saidi, L., & Adrover-Roig, D. (2015). Interference control in elderly bilinguals: Appearances can be misleading. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 37(5), 455-470. https://doi:10.1080/13803395.2014.990359
- Ansaldo, A. I., & Saidi, L. G. (2014). Aphasia therapy in the age of globalization: Crosslinguistic therapy effects in bilingual aphasia. *Behavioural Neurology*, 2014, 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/603085
- Ardila, A., Bernal, B., & Rosselli, M. (2016). How localized are language brain areas? A review of Brodmann areas involvement in oral language. *Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology*, 31(1), 112-122. https://doi.org/10.1093/arclin/acv081
- Ashburner, J., & Friston, K. J. (2000). Voxel-based morphometry—the methods. *NeuroImage*, *11*(6), 805-821. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2000.0582
- Baldo, J. V., Arévalo, A., Patterson, J. P., & Dronkers, N. F. (2013). Grey and white matter correlates of picture naming: Evidence from a voxel-based lesion analysis of the Boston Naming Test. *Cortex*, 49(3), 658-667. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cortex.2012.03.001
- Barman, A., Chatterjee, A., & Bhide, R. (2016). Cognitive impairment and rehabilitation strategies after traumatic brain injury. *Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 38(3), 172-181. https://doi.org/10.4103/0253-7176.183086
- Beaulieu, C. (2009). The biological basis of diffusion anisotropy. *Diffusion MRI*, 105-126. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-374709-9.00006-7

- Behrmann, M., Geng, J. J., & Shomstein, S. (2004). Parietal cortex and attention. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *14*(2), 212–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2004.03.012
- Berken, J. A., Chai, X., Chen, J.-K., Gracco, V. L., & Klein, D. (2016). Effects of early and late bilingualism on resting-state functional connectivity. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 36(4), 1165-1172. https://doi:10.1523/jneurosci.1960-15.2016
- Bialystok, E. (2007). Cognitive effects of bilingualism: How linguistic experience leads to cognitive change. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 10(3), 210-223. https://doi:10.2167/beb441.0
- Bialystok, E., Craik, F., & Luk, G. (2008). Cognitive control and lexical access in younger and older bilinguals. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning, Memory, and Cognition,* 34(4), 859-873. https://doi:10.1037/0278-7393.34.4.859
- Bialystok, E., Craik, F. I., & Luk, G. (2012). Bilingualism: Consequences for mind and brain. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 16(4), 240-250. https://doi:10.1016/j.tics.2012.03.001
- Bialystok, E., Luk, G., Peets, K. F., & Yang, S. (2010). Receptive vocabulary differences in monolingual and bilingual children. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 13(4), 525-531. https://doi-org.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1017/S1366728909990423
- Binder, J. R., & Desai, R. H. (2011). The neurobiology of semantic memory. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *15*(11), 527-536. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2011.10.001
- Blom, E., Küntay, A. C., Messer, M., Verhagen, J., & Leseman, P. (2014). The benefits of being bilingual: Working memory in bilingual Turkish-Dutch children. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 128, 105-119. https://doi:10.1016/j.jecp.2014.06.007
- Bloomfield, L. (1935). Language. Allen & Unwin.

Bohland, J. W., & Guenther, F. H. (2006). An fMRI investigation of syllable sequence production. *NeuroImage*, 32(2), 821-841. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.04.173

- Brasure, M., Lamberty, G. J., Sayer, N. A., Nelson, N. W., McDonald, R., Ouellette, J.,
 Tacklind, J., Grove, M., Rutks, I. R., Butler, M. E., Kane, R. L., & Wilt, T. J. (2012). *Multidisciplinary postacute rehabilitation for moderate to severe traumatic brain injury*
- Breitenstein, C., Jansen, A., Deppe, M., Foerster, A.-F., Sommer, J., Wolbers, T., & Knecht, S. (2005). Hippocampus activity differentiates good from poor learners of a novel lexicon. *NeuroImage*, 25(3), 958-968. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.12.019
- Bunge, S. A., Hazeltine, E., Scanlon, M. D., Rosen, A. C., & Gabrieli, J. D. E. (2002).
 Dissociable contributions of prefrontal and parietal cortices to response
 Selection. *NeuroImage*, *17*(3), 1562-1571. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2002.1252
- Burgaleta, M., Sanjuan, A., Ventura-Campos, N., Sebastián-Gallés, N., & Ávila, C. (2016).
 Bilingualism at the core of the brain. Structural differences between bilinguals and monolinguals revealed by subcortical shape analysis. *NeuroImage, 125*, 437-445. https://doi:dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.09.073
- Carlson, S. M., & Meltzoff, A. N. (2008). Bilingual experience and executive functioning in young children. *Developmental Science*, 11(2), 282-298. https://doi:10.1111/j.1467-7687.2008.00675.x
- Carreiras, M., Seghier, M. L., Baquero, S., Estévez, A., Lozano, A., Devlin, J. T., & Price, C. J. (2009). An anatomical signature for literacy. *Nature*, 461(7266), 983-986. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08461

- Casaletto, K. B., & Heaton, R. K. (2017). Neuropsychological assessment: Past and future. Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society, 23(9-10), 778-790. https://doi.org/10.1017/s1355617717001060
- Catani, M., Jones, D. K., & Ffytche, D. H. (2005). Perisylvian language networks of the human brain. *AnnNeurol*, *57*(1), 8-16. https://doi:10.1002/ana.20319
- Chen, S., & Li, X. (2012). Functional magnetic resonance imaging for imaging neural activity in the human brain: The annual progress. *Computational and Mathematical Methods in Medicine*, 2012, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/613465
- Cicerone, K. D., Dahlberg, C., Kalmar, K., Langenbahn, D. M., Malec, J. F., Bergquist, T. F., Felicetti, T., Giacino, J. T., Harley, J. P., Harrignton, D. E., Herzog, J., Kneipp, S., Laatsch, L., & Morse, P. A. (2000). Evidence-based cognitive rehabilitation:
 Recommendations for clinical practice. *Archives of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation*, *81*(12), 1596-1596. https://doi.org/10.1053/apmr.2000.19240
- Collette, F., Van der Linden, M., Laureys, S., Delfiore, G., Degueldre, C., Luxen, A., & Salmon,
 E. (2005). Exploring the unity and diversity of the neural substrates of executive
 functioning. *Human Brain Mapping*, 25(4), 409-423. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.20118
- Conway, A. R. A., Cowan, N., Bunting, M. F., Therriault, D. J., & Minkoff, S. R. B. (2002). A latent variable analysis of working memory capacity, short-term memory capacity, processing speed, and general fluid intelligence. *Intelligence*, *30*(2), 163-183. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0160-2896(01)00096-4
- Costa, A., & Sebastián-Gallés, N. (2014). How does the bilingual experience sculpt the brain? *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *15*(5), 336-345. https://doi:10.1038/nrn3709

- Crinion, J., Turner, R., Grogan, A., Hanakawa, T., Noppeney, U., Devlin, J. T., Aso, T.,
 Urayama, S., Fukuyama, h., Stockton, K., Usui, K., Green, D. W., & Price, C. J. (2006).
 Language control in the bilingual brain. *Science*, *312*(5779), 1537-1540. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1126/science.1127761
- Crosson, B., Ford, A., McGregor, K. M., Meinzer, M., Cheshkov, S., Li, X., Walker-Batson, D., & Briggs, R. W. (2010). Functional imaging and related techniques: An introduction for rehabilitation researchers. *The Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development*, 47(2), vii. https://doi.org/10.1682/jrrd.2010.02.0017
- Curtis, C. E., & D'esposito, M. (2003). Persistent activity in the prefrontal cortex during working memory. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 7(9), 415-423. https://doi:10.1016/s1364-6613(03)001979
- Dash, T., Berroir, P., Joanette, Y., & Ansaldo, A. I. (2019). Alerting, orienting, and executive control: The effect of bilingualism and age on the subcomponents of attention. *Frontiers in Neurology*, *10*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2019.01122
- Davis, M. H., & Gaskell, M. G. (2009). A complementary systems account of word learning: neural and behavioural evidence. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 364(1536), 3773-3800. https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2009.0111
- Démonet, J.-F., Thierry, G., & Cardebat, D. (2005). Renewal of the neurophysiology of language: Functional neuroimaging. *Physiological Reviews*, 85(1), 49-95. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00049.2003
- Diamond, A. (2013). Executive functions. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *64*(1), 135-168. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143750

- Elliott, R. (2000). Dissociable functions in the medial and lateral orbitofrontal cortex: Evidence from human neuroimaging studies. *Cerebral Cortex*, 10(3), 308-317. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/10.3.308
- Engel de Abreu, P. M. (2011). Working memory in multilingual children: Is there a bilingual effect? *Memory*, *19*(5), 529-537. https://doi.org/10.1080/09658211.2011.590504
- Fabbro, F. (2001). The bilingual brain: Bilingual aphasia. *Brain and Language*, 79(2), 201-210. https://doi.org/10.1006/brln.2001.2480
- Faroqi-Shah, Y., Sampson, M., Pranger, M., & Baughman, S. (2018). Cognitive control, word retrieval and bilingual aphasia: Is there a relationship? *Journal of Neurolinguistics*, 45, 95-109. https://doi-org.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1016/j.jneuroling.2016.07.001
- Fischl, B., & Dale, A. M. (2000). Measuring the thickness of the human cerebral cortex from magnetic resonance images. *PNAS*, 97(20), 11050-11055. https://doi:10.1073/pnas.200033797
- Friederici, A. D. (2012). The cortical language circuit: From auditory perception to sentence comprehension. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 16(5), 262-268. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1016/j.tics.2012.04.001
- Friederici, A. D., & Gierhan, S. M. (2013). The language network. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 23(2), 250-254. https://doi:10.1016/j.conb.2012.10.002
- Fujii, M., Maesaw, S., Ishiai, S., Iwami, K, Futamura, M., & Saito, K. (2016). Neural basis of language: An overview of an evolving model. *Neurologia Medico-Chirurgica*, 56(7), 379-386. https://doi.org/10.2176/nmc.ra.2016-0014

Gabrieli, J. D., Poldrack, R. A., & Desmond, J. E. (1998). The role of left prefrontal cortex in language and memory. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 95(3), 906-913. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.95.3.906

García-Caballero, A., García-Lado, I., González-Hermida, J., Area, R., Recimil, M. J., Juncos Rabadan, O., Lamas, S., Ozaita, G., & Jorge, F. J. (2007). Paradoxical recovery in a bilingual patient with aphasia after right capsuloputaminal infarction. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*, 78(1), 89-91. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp.2006.095406

- García-Pentón, L., Fernández, A. P., Iturria-Medina, Y., Gillon-Dowens, M., & Carreiras, M. (2014). Anatomical connectivity changes in the bilingual brain. *NeuroImage*, 84, 495-504. https://doi-org.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.08.064
- Gold, B. T., Johnson, N. F., & Powell, D. K. (2013). Lifelong bilingualism contributes to cognitive reserve against white matter integrity declines in aging. *Neuropsychologia*, *51*(13), 2841-2846. https://doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2013.09.037
- Golestani, N. (2012). Brain structural correlates of individual differences at low-to high-levels of the language processing hierarchy: A review of new approaches to imaging research. *International Journal of Bilingualism*, 18(1), 6-34.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1367006912456585
- Gollan, T. H., Fennema-Notestine, C., Montoya, R. I., & Jernigan, T. L. (2007). The bilingual effect on Boston Naming Test performance. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 13(02). https://doi:10.1017/s1355617707070038

- Gollan, T. H., & Kroll, J. F. (2001). Bilingual lexical access. In B. Rapp (Ed.), *The handbook of cognitive neuropsychology: What deficits reveal about the human mind* (p. 321-345).
 Psychology Press.
- Gollan, T. H., Montoya, R. I., Fennema-Notestine, C., & Morris, S. K. (2005). Bilingualism affects picture naming but not picture classification. *Memory & Cognition*, 33(7), 1220-1234. https://doi:10.3758/bf03193224
- Gollan, T. H., Montoya, R. I., & Werner, G. A. (2002). Semantic and letter fluency in Spanish-English bilinguals. *Neuropsychology*, 16(4), 562-576. https://doi:10.1037/0894-4105.16.4.562
- González, I., Rodriguez, M., Tourgeman, I., & Woodward, S. T. (2019). Executive functioning performance of bilingual and monolingual children with a traumatic brain injury. *Revista Iberoamericana de Neuropsicología*, *2*(1), 55-67.
- Grady, C. L., Luk, G., Craik, F. I., & Bialystok, E. (2015). Brain network activity in monolingual and bilingual older adults. *Neuropsychologia*, 66, 170-181. https://doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2014.10.042
- Green, D. W., & Abutalebi, J. (2008). Understanding the link between bilingual aphasia and language control. *Journal of Neurolinguistics*, 21(6), 558-576. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneuroling.2008.01.002
- Green, D. W., & Abutalebi, J. (2013). Language control in bilinguals: The adaptive control hypothesis. *Journal of Cognitive Psychology*, 25(5), 515-530. https://doi.org/10.1080/20445911.2013.796377

- Grogan, A., Parker Jones, 'Ō., Ali, N., Crinion, J., Orabona, S., Mechias, M. L., Ramsden, S., Green, D. W., & Price, C. J. (2012). Structural correlates for lexical efficiency and number of languages in non-native speakers of English. *Neuropsychologia*, 50(7), 1347-1352. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2012.02.019
- Harvey, P. D. (2012). Clinical applications of neuropsychological assessment. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, *14*(1), 91-99.
- Henson, R. N. A., & Rugg, M. D. (2003). Neural response suppression, haemodynamic repetition effects, and behavioural priming. *Neuropsychologia*, 41(3), 263-270. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0028-3932(02)00159-8
- Herold, F., Wiegel, P., Scholkmann, F., & Müller, N. (2018). Applications of functional nearinfrared spectroscopy (fNIRS) neuroimaging in exercise–cognition science: A systematic, methodology-focused review. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 7(12), 466. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm7120466
- Heshmatollah, A., Mutlu, U., Koudstaal, P. J., Ikram, M. A., & Ikram, M. K. (2020). Cognitive and physical impairment and the risk of stroke—A prospective cohort study. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-63295-y
- Hickok, G., & Poeppel, D. (2007). The cortical organization of speech processing. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 8(5), 393-402. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2113
- Holland, J. N., & Schmidt, A. T. (2015). Static and dynamic factors promoting resilience following traumatic brain injury: A brief review. *Neural Plasticity*, 2015, 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/902802

- Hope, T. M., Parker Jones, 'O., Grogan, A., Crinion, J., Rae, J., Ruffle, L., Leff, A. P., Seghier, M. L., Price, C. J., & Green, D. W. (2015). Comparing language outcomes in monolingual and bilingual stroke patients. *Brain*, *138*(4), 1070-1083. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awv020
- Hosoda, C., Tanaka, K., Nariai, T., Honda, M., & Hanakawa, T. (2013). Dynamic neural network reorganization associated with second language vocabulary acquisition: a multimodal imaging study. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 33(34), 13663-13672. https://doi:10.1523/jneurosci.0410-13.2013
- Hutton, C., De Vita, E., Ashburner, J., Deichmann, R., & Turner, R. (2008). Voxel-based cortical thickness measurements in MRI. *NeuroImage*, 40(4), 1701-1710. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.01.027
- Indefrey, P., & Levelt, W. J. M. (2004). The spatial and temporal signatures of word production components. *Cognition*, 92(1-2), 101-144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2002.06.001
- Jacquemot, C., Pallier, C., LeBihan, D., Dehaene, S., & Dupoux, E. (2003). Phonological grammar shapes the auditory cortex: A functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 23(29), 9541-9546. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.23-29-09541.2003

Jasińska, K. K., & Petitto, L. A. (2013). How age of bilingual exposure can change the neural systems for language in the developing brain: A functional near infrared spectroscopy investigation of syntactic processing in monolingual and bilingual children.
Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience, 6, 87-101.
https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1016/j.dcn.2013.06.005

- Jeong, H., Sugiura, M., Sassa, Y., Wakusawa, K., Horie, K., Sato, S., & Kawashima, R. (2010). Learning second language vocabulary: Neural dissociation of situation-based learning and text-based learning. *NeuroImage*, 50(2), 802-809. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.12.038
- Johnson-Greene, D. (2018). Clinical neuropsychology in integrated rehabilitation care teams. *Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology*, *33*(3), 310-318. https://doi:10.1093/arclin/acx126
- Just, M. A., Cherkassky, V. L., Keller, T. A., Kana, R. K., & Minshew, N. J. (2006). Functional and anatomical cortical underconnectivity in autism: Evidence from an fMRI study of an executive function task and corpus callosum morphometry. *Cerebral Cortex*, 17(4), 951-961. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhl006
- Katan, M., & Luft, A. (2018). Global burden of stroke. *Seminars in Neurology*, *38*(02), 208-211. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0038-1649503
- Kiran, S., & Iakupova, R. (2011). Understanding the relationship between language proficiency, language impairment and rehabilitation: Evidence from a case study. *Clinical Linguistics & Phonetics*, 25(6-7), 565-583. https://doi.org/10.3109/02699206.2011.566664
- Klein, D., Mok, K., Chen, J. K., & Watkins, K. E. (2013). Age of language learning shapes brain structure: a cortical thickness study of bilingual and monolingual individuals. *Brain and Language*, 131, 20-24. https://doi:10.1016/j.bandl.2013.05.014
- Kohnert, K. (2004). Cognitive and cognate-based treatments for bilingual aphasia: A case study. *Brain and Language*, 91(3), 294-302. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandl.2004.04.001

- Kovelman, I., Baker, S. A., & Petitto, L.-A. (2008). Bilingual and monolingual brains compared:
 A functional magnetic resonance imaging investigation of syntactic processing and a possible "neural signature" of bilingualism. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 20(1), 153-169. https://doi:10.1162/jocn.2008.20011
- Kovelman, I., Shalinsky, M. H., Berens, M. S., & Petitto, L.-A. (2008). Shining new light on the brain's "bilingual signature": A functional near infrared spectroscopy investigation of semantic processing. *NeuroImage*, 39(3), 1457-1471. https://doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.10.017
- Kroll, J. F., & Bialystok, E. (2013). Understanding the consequences of bilingualism for language processing and cognition. *Journal of Cognitive Psychology*, 25(5), 497-514. https://doi-org.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1080/20445911.2013.799170
- Kroll, J. F., & Groot, A. M. (2005). *Handbook of bilingualism: Psycholinguistic approaches*.Oxford University Press.
- Kroll, J. F., Gullifer, J. W., & Rossi, E. (2013). The multilingual lexicon: The cognitive and neural basis of lexical comprehension and production in two or more languages. *Annual Review of Applied Linguistics*, 33, 102-127. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1017/S0267190513000111
- Kurland, J., & Falcon, M. (2011). Effects of cognate status and language of therapy during intensive semantic naming treatment in a case of severe non-fluent bilingual aphasia. *Clinical Linguistics & Phonetics*, 25(6-7), 584-600. https://doi.org/10.3109/02699206.2011.565398
- Kurth, F., Luders, E., & Gaser, C. (2015). Voxel-based morphometry. *Brain Mapping*, 345-349. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-397025-1.00304-3

- Language use and English-speaking ability: 2000. (2003). U.S. Census Bureau. Retrieved July 9, 2020, from: http://www.census.gov/prod/2003pubs/c2kbr-29.pdf
- Leclercq, D., Duffau, H., Delmaire, C., Capelle, L., Gatignol, P., Ducros, M., Chiras, J., & Lehéricy, S. (2010). Comparison of diffusion tensor imaging tractography of language tracts and intraoperative subcortical stimulations. *Journal of Neurosurgery*, *112*(3), 503-511. https://doi.org/10.3171/2009.8.jns09558
- León-Carrión, J., Machuca-Murga, F., Solís-Marcos, I., León-Domínguez, U., & Domínguez Morales, M. D. R. (2013). The sooner patients begin neurorehabilitation, the better their functional outcome. *Brain Injury*, 27(10), 1119-1123. https://doi.org/10.3109/02699052.2013.804204
- Li, L., Abutalebi, J., Zou, L., Yan, X., Liu, L., Feng, X., Wang, R., Guo, T., & Ding, G. (2015).
 Bilingualism alters brain functional connectivity between "control" regions and "language" regions: Evidence from bimodal bilinguals. *Neuropsychologia*, *71*, 236-247. https://doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2015.04.007
- Li, K., Su, W., Li, S.-H., Jin, Y., & Chen, H.-B. (2018). Resting state fMRI: A valuable tool for studying cognitive dysfunction in PD. *Parkinson's Disease*, 2018, 1-5. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/6278649
- Li, P., & Grant, A. (2016). Second language learning success revealed by brain networks. *Bilingualism: Language and Cognition*, 19(4), 657-664. https://doi:10.1017/S1366728915000280
- Li, P., Legault, J., & Litcofsky, K. A. (2014). Neuroplasticity as a function of second language learning: Anatomical changes in the human brain. *Cortex*, 58, 301-324. https://doi:10.1016/j.cortex.2014.05.001

- Lin, J.-F. L., Imada, T., & Kuhl, P. K. (2011). Mental addition in bilinguals: An fMRI study of task-related and performance-related activation. *Cerebral Cortex*, 22(8), 1851-1861. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhr263
- Llano, D. A. (2013). Functional imaging of the thalamus in language. *Brain and Language*, *126*(1), 62-72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandl.2012.06.004

Lorenzen, B., & Murray, L. L. (2008). Bilingual aphasia: A theoretical and clinical review. *American Journal of Speech-Language Pathology*, 17(3), 299-317. https://doi.org/10.1044/1058-0360(2008/026)

- Luk, G., Bialystok, E., Craik, F. I., & Grady, C. L. (2011). Lifelong bilingualism maintains white matter integrity in older adults. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 31(46), 16808-16813. https://doi:10.1523/jneurosci.4563-11.2011
- Luo, L., Craik, F. I., Moreno, S., & Bialystok, E. (2013). Bilingualism interacts with domain in a working memory task: Evidence from aging. *Psychology and Aging*, 28(1), 28-34. https://doi:10.1037/a0030875
- MacGregor, L. J., Pulvermüller, F., van Casteren, M., & Shtyrov, Y. (2012). Ultra-rapid access to words in the brain. *Nature Communications*, *3*, 711. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms1715
- Majerus, S., Belayachi, S., De Smedt, B., Leclercq, A. L., Martinez, T., Schmidt, C., Weekes, B.,
 & Maquet, P. (2008). Neural networks for short-term memory for order differentiate high and low proficiency bilinguals. *NeuroImage*, 42(4), 1698-1713.
 https://doi.org.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.06.003

- Marian, V., Hayakawa, S., Lam, T., & Schroeder, S. (2018). Language experience changes audiovisual perception. *Brain Sciences*, 8(5), 85. https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci8050085
- Mårtensson, J., Eriksson, J., Bodammer, N. C., Lindgren, M., Johansson, M., Nyberg, L., & Lovden, M. (2012). Growth of language-related brain areas after foreign language learning. *Neuroimage*, 63(1), 240-244. https://doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.06.043
- Mechelli, A., Crinion, J. T., Noppeney, U., Odoherty, J., Ashburner, J., Frackowiak, R. S., & Price, C. J. (2004). Structural plasticity in the bilingual brain. *Nature*, 431(7010), 757. https://doi:10.1038/431757a
- Messer, M. (2010). Verbal short-term memory and vocabulary development in monolingual Dutch and bilingual Turkish-Dutch preschoolers [Doctoral dissertation, Utrecht University].
- Messinis, L., Kosmidis, M. H., Nasios, G., Dardiotis, E., & Tsaousides, T. (2019). Cognitive neurorehabilitation in acquired neurological brain injury. *Behavioural Neurology*, 2019, 1-4. https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/8241951
- Mills, K. L., & Tamnes, C. K. (2014). Methods and considerations for longitudinal structural brain imaging analysis across development. *Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience*, 9, 172-190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dcn.2014.04.004
- Mindt, M. R., Arentoft, A., Germano, K. K., D'Aquila, E., Scheiner, D., Pizzirusso, M., &
 Gollan, T. H. (2008). Neuropsychological, cognitive, and theoretical considerations for
 evaluation of bilingual individuals. *Neuropsychology Review*, 18(3), 255-268.
 https://doi:10.1007/s11065-008-9069-7

- Miyake, A., Friedman, N. P., Emerson, M. J., Witzki, A. H., Howerter, A., & Wager, T. D.
 (2000). The unity and diversity of executive functions and their contributions to complex
 "frontal lobe" tasks: A latent variable analysis. *Cognitive Psychology*, 41(1), 49-100. https://doi:10.1006/cogp.1999.0734
- Mori, S., & Zhang, J. (2006). Principles of diffusion tensor imaging and its applications to basic neuroscience research. *Neuron*, 51(5), 527-539.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2006.08.012
- Murdoch, B. E. (2001). Subcortical brain mechanisms in speech and language. *Folia Phoniatrica Et Logopaedica*, 53(5), 233-251. https://doi.org/10.1159/000052679
- Oberhuber, M., Jones, 'Ō. P., Hope, T. M., Prejawa, S., Seghier, M. L., Green, D. W., & Price, C. J. (2013). Functionally distinct contributions of the anterior and posterior putamen during sublexical and lexical reading. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, *7*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2013.00787
- Olsen, R. K., Pangelinan, M. M., Bogulski, C., Chakravarty, M. M., Luk, G., Grady, C., & Bialystok, E. (2015). The effect of lifelong bilingualism on regional grey and white matter volume. *Brain Research*, *1612*, 128-39. https://doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2015.02.034
- Olulade, O. A., Jamal, N. I., Koo, D. S., Perfetti, C. A., LaSasso, C., & Eden, G. F. (2016).
 Neuroanatomical evidence in support of the bilingual advantage theory. *Cerebral Cortex,* 26(7), 3196-3204. https://doi:10.1093/cercor/bhv152
- Paap, K. R., & Greenberg, Z. I. (2013). There is no coherent evidence for a bilingual advantage in executive processing. *Cognitive Psychology*, 66(2), 232-258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cogpsych.2012.12.002

- Paplikar, A., Mekala, S., Bak, T. H., Dharamkar, S., Alladi, S., & Kaul, S. (2018). Bilingualis and the severity of poststroke aphasia. *Aphasiology*, 33(1), 58-72. https://doi.org/10.1080/02687038.2017.1423272
- Paradis, M., Goldblum, M.-C., & Abidi, R. (1982). Alternate antagonism with paradoxical translation behavior in two bilingual aphasic patients. *Brain and Language*, 15(1), 55-69. https://doi.org/10.1016/0093-934x(82)90046-3
- Paulesu, E., Frith, C. D., & Frackowiak, R. S. (1993). The neural correlates of the verbal component of working memory. *Nature*, 362(6418), 342-345. https://doi.org/10.1038/362342a0
- Pickett, E. R., Kuniholm, E., Protopapas, A., Friedman, J., & Lieberman, P. (1998). Selective speech motor, syntax and cognitive deficits associated with bilateral damage to the putamen and the head of the caudate nucleus: A case study. *Neuropsychologia*, 36(2), 173-188. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0028-3932(97)00065-1
- Pliatsikas, C., Johnstone, T., & Marinis, T. (2013). Grey matter volume in the cerebellum is related to the processing of grammatical rules in a second language: A structural voxelbased morphometry study. *Cerebellum*, 13(1), 55-63. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1007/s12311-013-0515-6
- Pliatsikas, C., Moschopoulou, E., & Saddy, J. D. (2015). The effects of bilingualism on the white matter structure of the brain. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 112(5), 1334-1337. https://doi:10.1073/pnas.1414183112
- Portocarrero, J., Burright, R., & Donovick, P. (2007). Vocabulary and verbal fluency of bilingual and monolingual college students. *Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology*, 22(3), 415-422. https://doi:10.1016/j.acn.2007.01.015

- Price, C. J. (2010). The anatomy of language: A review of 100 fMRI studies published in 2009. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1191(1), 62-88. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05444.x
- Pulvermüller, F., Huss, M., Kherif, F., del Prado Martin, F. M., Hauk, O., Shtyrov, Y., & Purves,
 D. (2006). Motor cortex maps articulatory features of speech sounds. *PNAS Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 103(20), 7865 7870. https://doi-org.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1073/pnas.0509989103
- Rabinowitz, A. R., & Levin, H. S. (2014). Cognitive sequelae of traumatic brain injury. *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 37(1), 1-11. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1016/j.psc.2013.11.004
- Raboyeau, G., Marcotte, K., Adrover-Roig, D., & Ansaldo, A. I. (2010). Brain activation and lexical learning: The impact of learning phase and word type. *NeuroImage*, 49(3), 2850-2861. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.10.007
- Ransdell, S. E., & Fischler, I. (1987). Memory in a monolingual mode: When are bilinguals at a disadvantage? *Journal of Memory and Language*, 26(4), 392-405. https://doi:10.1016/0749-596x(87)90098-2
- Ratiu, I., & Azuma, T. (2017). Language control in bilingual adults with and without history of mild traumatic brain injury. *Brain and Language*, 166, 29-39. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1016/j.bandl.2016.12.004
- Ratiu, I., & Azuma, T. (2019). Assessment of executive function in bilingual adults with history of mild traumatic brain injury. *Brain Impairment*, 21(1), 32-46. https://doi.org/10.1017/brimp.2019.17

- Ressel, V., Pallier, C., Ventura-Campos, N., Díaz, B., Roessler, A., Ávila, C., & Sebastián
 Gallés, N. (2012). An effect of bilingualism on the auditory cortex. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 32(47), 16597-16601. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1996-12.2012
- Ridderinkhof, K. R., van den Wildenberg, W. P. M., Segalowitz, S. J., & Carter, C. S. (2004). Neurocognitive mechanisms of cognitive control: The role of prefrontal cortex in action selection, response inhibition, performance monitoring, and reward-based learning. *Brain and Cognition*, 56(2), 129-140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandc.2004.09.016
- Roberts, P. M., & Deslauriers, L. (1999). Picture naming of cognate and non-cognate nouns in bilingual aphasia. *Journal of Communication Disorders*, 32(1), 1-23. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0021-9924(98)00026-4
- Roberts, P. M., García, L. J., Desrochers, A., & Hernandez, D. (2002). English performance of proficient bilingual adults on the Boston Naming Test. *Aphasiology*, 16(4-6), 635-645. https://doi:10.1080/02687030244000220
- Robles, S. G. (2005). The role of dominant striatum in language: a study using intraoperative electrical stimulations. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*, 76(7), 940-946. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp.2004.045948
- Rosselli, M., Ardila, A., Araujo, K., Weekes, V. A., Caracciolo, V., Padilla, M., & Ostrosky-Solí, F. (2000). Verbal fluency and repetition skills in healthy older Spanish-English bilinguals. *Applied Neuropsychology*, 7(1), 17-24. https://doi:10.1207/s15324826an0701_3
- Rubiano, A. M., Carney, N., Chesnut, R., & Puyana, J. C. (2015). Global neurotrauma research challenges and opportunities. *Nature*, 527(7578). https://doi.org/10.1038/nature16035

- Rushworth, M. F. S., Paus, T., & Sipila, P. K. (2001). Attention systems and the organization of the human parietal cortex. *NeuroImage*, *13*(6), 353. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1053-8119(01)91696-9
- Salvatierra, J. L., & Rosselli, M. (2010). The effect of bilingualism and age on inhibitory control. International Journal of Bilingualism, 15(1), 26-37. https://doi:10.1177/1367006910371021
- Schlegel, A. A., Rudelson, J. J., & Tse, P. U. (2012). White matter structure changes as adults learn a second language. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 24(8), 1664-1670. https://doi:10.1162/jocn_a_00240
- Seeley, W. W., Menon, V., Schatzberg, A. F., Keller, J., Glover, G. H., Kenna, H., Reiss, A. L., & Greicius, M. D. (2007). Dissociable intrinsic connectivity networks for salience processing and executive control. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 27(9), 2349-2356. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.5587-06.2007
- Sharma, N., Classen, J., & Cohen, L. G. (2013). Neural plasticity and its contribution to functional recovery. *Neurological Rehabilitation Handbook of Clinical Neurology*, 3-12. doi:10.1016/b978-0-444-52901-5.00001-0
- Silver, J. M., McAllister, T. W., & Arciniegas, D. B. (2009). Depression and cognitive complaints following mild traumatic brain injury. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *166*(6), 653-661. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2009.08111676
- Smet, H. J. D., Baillieux, H., Deyn, P. P. D., Mariën, P., & Paquier, P. (2007). The cerebellum and language: The story so far. *Folia Phoniatrica Et Logopaedica*, 59(4), 165-170. https://doi.org/10.1159/000102927

- Smith, S. M., Jenkinson, M., Woolrich, M. W., Beckmann, C. F., Behrens, T. E., Johansen-Berg, H., Bannister, P. R., De Luca, M., Drobnjak, I., Flitney, D. E., Niazy, R. K., Saunders, J., Vickers, J., Zhang, Y., De Stefano, N., Brady, M. J., & Matthews, P. M. (2004).
 Advances in functional and structural MR image analysis and implementation as FSL. *Neuroimage*, 23(1), S208-S219. https://doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.07.051
- Sowell, E. R., Delis, D., Stiles, J., & Jernigan, T. L. (2001). Improved memory functioning and frontal lobe maturation between childhood and adolescence: A structural MRI study. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 7(3), 312-322. https://doi.org/10.1017/s135561770173305x
- Spreij, L. A., Visser-Meily, J. M. A., van Heugten, C. M., & Nijboer, T. C. W. (2014). Novel insights into the rehabilitation of memory post acquired brain injury: A systematic review. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 8. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.3389/fnhum.2014.00993
- Stricks, L., Pittman, J., Jacobs, D. M., Sano, M., & Stern, Y. (1998). Normative data for a brief neuropsychological battery administered to English- and Spanish-speaking communitydwelling elders. *Journal of International Neuropsychology Society*, 4(4), 311-8. PMID: 9656604.
- Sun, Y., Yang, Y., Desroches, A. S., Liu, L., & Peng, D. (2011). The role of the ventral and dorsal pathways in reading Chinese characters and English words. *Brain and Language*, 119(2), 80-88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bandl.2011.03.012
- Symms, M., Jöger, H. R., Schmierer, K., Yousry, T. A., & Jäger, H. R. (2004). A review of structural magnetic resonance neuroimaging. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry*, 75(9), 1235-1244. https://doi-org.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1136/jnnp.2003.032714

- Tettamanti, M., Moro, A., Messa, C., Moresco, R. M., Rizzo, G., Carpinelli, A., Matarrese, M., Fazio, F., & Perani, D. (2005). Basal ganglia and language: phonology modulates dopaminergic release. *NeuroReport*, 16(4), 397-401. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001756-200503150-00018
- Timmons, S. D. (2012). An update on traumatic brain injuries. *Journal of Neurosurgical Sciences*, *56*(3), 191-202.
- Todd, J. J., & Marois, R. (2004). Capacity limit of visual short-term memory in human posterior parietal cortex. *Nature*, *428*(6984), 751-754. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02466
- Tranel, D. (2009). The left temporal pole is important for retrieving words for unique concrete entities. *Aphasiology*, *23*(7-8), 867-884, doi:10.1080/02687030802586498
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2019, July 2). Projections of the size and composition of the U.S: 2014-2060. Retrieved July 10, 2020, from:

https://www.census.gov/library/publications/2015/demo/p25-1143.html

U.S. Census Bureau Public Information Office. (2012, May 17). Most children younger than age 1 are minorities. Retrieved March 1, 2020, from:

https://www.census.gov/newsroom/releases/archives/population/cb12-90.html

- Vigneau, M., Beaucousin, V., Hervé, P. Y., Duffau, H., Crivello, F., Houdé, O., Mazoyer, B., & Tzourio-Mazoyer, N. (2006). Meta-analyzing left hemisphere language areas: Phonology, semantics, and sentence processing. *NeuroImage*, 30(4), 1414-1432. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.11.002
- Weekes, B. S. (2010). Issues in bilingual aphasia: An introduction. *Aphasiology*, 24(2), 123-125. https://doi.org/10.1080/02687030902958274

- Whitwell, J. L. (2009). Voxel-based morphometry: An automated technique for assessing structural changes in the brain. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 29(31), 9661-9664. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2160-09.2009
- Whyte, E., Skidmore, E., Aizenstein, H., Ricker, J., & Butters, M. (2011). Cognitive impairment in acquired brain injury: A predictor of rehabilitation outcomes and an opportunity for novel interventions. *PM&R*, 3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmrj.2011.05.007
- Wodniecka, Z., Craik, F. I., Luo, L., & Bialystok, E. (2010). Does bilingualism help memory?
 Competing effects of verbal ability and executive control. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism, 13*(5), 575-595.
 https://doi:10.1080/13670050.2010.488287
- Wong, B., Yin, B., & O, B. B. (2016). Neurolinguistics: Structure, function, and connectivity in the bilingual brain. *BioMed Research International*, 1-22. https://doiorg.nl.idm.oclc.org/10.1155/2016/7069274
- Ye, Z., Mestres-Missé, A., Rodriguez-Fornells, A., & Münte, T. F. (2010). Two distinct neural networks support the mapping of meaning to a novel word. *Human Brain Mapping*, 32(7), 1081-1090. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.21093
- Zatorre, R., Evans, A., Meyer, E., & Gjedde, A. (1992). Lateralization of phonetic and pitch discrimination in speech processing. *Science*, 256(5058), 846-849. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1589767
- Zhang, J., Zhu, X., Wang, X., Gao, J., Shi, H., Huang, B., Situ, W., Yi, J., Zhu, X., & Yao, S. (2014). Increased structural connectivity in corpus callosum in adolescent males with conduct disorder. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 53(4). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2013.12.015

Zou, L., Ding, G., Abutalebi, J., Shu, H., & Peng, D. (2012). Structural plasticity of the left caudate in bimodal bilinguals. *Cortex*, 48(9), 1197-1206. https://doi:10.1016/j.cortex.2011.05.022